

# THE CITY OF WINNIPEG

# **BID OPPORTUNITY**

**BID OPPORTUNITY NO. 434-2006** 

PROVISION OF TREE PRUNING/REMOVAL SERVICES

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

#### PART A - BID SUBMISSION

Form A: Bid Form B: Prices	1 3
PART B - BIDDING PROCEDURES	
<ul> <li>B1. Project Title</li> <li>B2. Submission Deadline</li> <li>B3. Enquiries</li> <li>B4. Addenda</li> <li>B5. Substitutes</li> <li>B6. Bid Submission</li> <li>B7. Bid</li> <li>B8. Prices</li> <li>B9. Qualification</li> <li>B10. Opening of Bids and Release of Information</li> <li>B11. Irrevocable Bid</li> <li>B12. Withdrawal of Bids</li> <li>B13. Evaluation of Bids</li> <li>B14. Award of Contract</li> </ul>	1 1 1 2 3 3 4 4 5 5 5 6 6 7
PART C - GENERAL CONDITIONS	
C1. General Conditions	1
PART D - SUPPLEMENTAL CONDITIONS	
GeneralD1.General ConditionsD2.Scope of WorkD3.DefinitionsD4.Contract AdministratorD5.Contractor's SupervisorD6.Notices	1 1 2 2 2 2 2
SubmissionsD7. Authority to Carry on BusinessD8. Safe Work PlanD9. Workers CompensationD10. InsuranceD11. Equipment ListD12. Detailed Work ScheduleD13. Damage To Existing Structures and PropertyD14. Access To "City" Property	3 3 3 3 4 4 4 4 4
Control of Work D15. Prime Contractor	4
Control of Work D16. Commencement D17. Orders D18. Records	5 5 5
<b>Measurement and Payment</b> D19. Invoices D20. Payment	6 6

**PART E - SPECIFICATIONS** 

Gen	eral	
E1.	General	1
E2.	Site Locations	1
E3.	Location and Schedule of Work	1
E4.	After Hours Work	1
E5.	Public Safety/Traffic Control	2
E6.	Pruning of Trees	2
E7.	Removal of Trees	4
E8.	Assement of Completed Tree Status	5
E9.	Tree Locations	6

### **PART B - BIDDING PROCEDURES**

#### B1. PROJECT TITLE

B1.1 PROVISION OF TREE PRUNING/REMOVAL SERVICES

#### B2. SUBMISSION DEADLINE

- B2.1 The Submission Deadline is 4:00 p.m. Winnipeg time, July 19, 2006.
- B2.2 Bid Submissions determined by the Manager of Materials to have been received later than the Submission Deadline will not be accepted and will be returned upon request.
- B2.3 The Contract Administrator or the Manager of Materials may extend the Submission Deadline by issuing an addendum at any time prior to the time and date specified in B2.1.

#### B3. ENQUIRIES

- B3.1 All enquiries shall be directed to the Contract Administrator identified in D4.1.
- B3.2 If the Bidder finds errors, discrepancies or omissions in the Bid Opportunity, or is unsure of the meaning or intent of any provision therein, the Bidder shall notify the Contract Administrator of the error, discrepancy or omission, or request a clarification as to the meaning or intent of the provision at least five (5) Business Days prior to the Submission Deadline.
- B3.3 Responses to enquiries which, in the sole judgment of the Contract Administrator, require a correction to or a clarification of the Bid Opportunity will be provided by the Contract Administrator to all Bidders by issuing an addendum.
- B3.4 Responses to enquiries which, in the sole judgment of the Contract Administrator, do not require a correction to or a clarification of the Bid Opportunity will be provided by the Contract Administrator only to the Bidder who made the enquiry.
- B3.5 The Bidder shall not be entitled to rely on any response or interpretation received pursuant to B3 unless that response or interpretation is provided by the Contract Administrator in writing.

#### B4. ADDENDA

- B4.1 The Contract Administrator may, at any time prior to the Submission Deadline, issue addenda correcting errors, discrepancies or omissions in the Bid Opportunity, or clarifying the meaning or intent of any provision therein.
- B4.2 The Contract Administrator will issue each addendum at least two (2) Business Days prior to the Submission Deadline, or provide at least two (2) Business Days by extending the Submission Deadline.
- B4.2.1 Addenda will be available on the Bid Opportunities page at The City of Winnipeg, Corporate Finance, Materials Management Branch internet site at http://www.winnipeg.ca/matmgt.
- B4.2.2 The Bidder is responsible for ensuring that he has received all addenda and is advised to check the Materials Management Branch internet site for addenda shortly before submitting his Bid.
  - B4.3 The Bidder shall acknowledge receipt of each addendum in Paragraph 8 of Form A: Bid. Failure to acknowledge receipt of an addendum may render a Bid non-responsive.

#### B5. SUBSTITUTES

- B5.1 The Work is based on the Plant, Materials and methods specified in the Bid Opportunity.
- B5.2 Substitutions shall not be allowed unless application has been made to and prior approval has been granted by the Contract Administrator in writing.
- B5.3 Requests for approval of a substitute will not be considered unless received in writing by the Contract Administrator at least five (5) Business Days prior to the Submission Deadline.
- B5.4 The Bidder shall ensure that any and all requests for approval of a substitute:
  - (a) provide sufficient information and details to enable the Contract Administrator to determine the acceptability of the Plant, Material or method as either an approved equal or alternative;
  - (b) identify any and all changes required in the applicable Work, and all changes to any other Work, which would become necessary to accommodate the substitute;
  - (c) identify any anticipated cost or time savings that may be associated with the substitute;
  - (d) certify that, in the case of a request for approval as an approved equal, the substitute will fully perform the functions called for by the general design, be of equal or superior substance to that specified, is suited to the same use and capable of performing the same function as that specified and can be incorporated into the Work, strictly in accordance with the proposed work schedule and the dates specified in the Supplemental Conditions for Substantial Performance and Total Performance;
  - (e) certify that, in the case of a request for approval as an approved alternative, the substitute will adequately perform the functions called for by the general design, be similar in substance to that specified, is suited to the same use and capable of performing the same function as that specified and can be incorporated into the Work, strictly in accordance with the proposed work schedule and the dates specified in the Supplemental Conditions for Substantial Performance and Total Performance.
- B5.5 The Contract Administrator, after assessing the request for approval of a substitute, may in his sole discretion grant approval for the use of a substitute as an "approved equal" or as an "approved alternative", or may refuse to grant approval of the substitute.
- B5.6 The Contract Administrator will provide a response in writing, at least two (2) Business Days prior to the Submission Deadline, only to the Bidder who requested approval of the substitute.
- B5.6.1 The Bidder requesting and obtaining the approval of a substitute shall be entirely responsible for disseminating information regarding the approval to any person or persons he wishes to inform.
  - B5.7 If the Contract Administrator approves a substitute as an "approved equal", any Bidder may use the approved equal in place of the specified item.
  - B5.8 If the Contract Administrator approves a substitute as an "approved alternative", any Bidder bidding that approved alternative shall base his Total Bid Price upon the specified item but may also indicate an alternative price based upon the approved alternative. Such alternatives will be evaluated in accordance with B13.
  - B5.9 No later claim by the Contractor for an addition to the Total Bid Price because of any other changes in the Work necessitated by the use of an approved equal or an approved alternative will be considered.

#### B6. BID SUBMISSION

- B6.1 The Bid Submission consists of the following components:
  - (a) Form A: Bid;
  - (b) Form B: Prices;
  - (c) Form L: Detailed Work Plan.
- B6.2 All components of the Bid Submission shall be fully completed or provided, and submitted by the Bidder no later than the Submission Deadline, with all required entries made clearly and completely in ink, to constitute a responsive Bid.
- B6.3 The Bid Submission shall be submitted enclosed and sealed in an envelope clearly marked with the Bid Opportunity number and the Bidder's name and address.
- B6.3.1 Samples or other components of the Bid Submission which cannot reasonably be enclosed in the envelope may be packaged separately, but shall be clearly marked with the Bid Opportunity number, the Bidder's name and address, and an indication that the contents are part of the Bidder's Bid Submission.
  - B6.4 Bid Submissions submitted by facsimile transmission (fax) or internet electronic mail (e-mail) will not be accepted.
  - B6.5 Bid Submissions shall be submitted to:

The City of Winnipeg Corporate Finance Department Materials Management Branch 185 King Street, Main Floor Winnipeg MB R3B 1J1

#### B7. BID

- B7.1 The Bidder shall complete Form A: Bid, making all required entries.
- B7.2 Paragraph 2 of Form A: Bid shall be completed in accordance with the following requirements:
  - (a) if the Bidder is a sole proprietor carrying on business in his own name, his name shall be inserted;
  - (b) if the Bidder is a partnership, the full name of the partnership shall be inserted;
  - (c) if the Bidder is a corporation, the full name of the corporation shall be inserted;
  - (d) if the Bidder is carrying on business under a name other than his own, the business name and the name of every partner or corporation who is the owner of such business name shall be inserted.
- B7.2.1 If a Bid is submitted jointly by two or more persons, each and all such persons shall identify themselves in accordance with B7.2.
  - B7.3 In Paragraph 3 of Form A: Bid, the Bidder shall identify a contact person who is authorized to represent the Bidder for purposes of the Bid.
  - B7.4 Paragraph 10 of Form A: Bid shall be signed in accordance with the following requirements:
    - (a) if the Bidder is a sole proprietor carrying on business in his own name, it shall be signed by the Bidder;
    - (b) if the Bidder is a partnership, it shall be signed by the partner or partners who have authority to sign for the partnership;

- (c) if the Bidder is a corporation, it shall be signed by its duly authorized officer or officers and the corporate seal, if the corporation has one, should be affixed;
- (d) if the Bidder is carrying on business under a name other than his own, it shall be signed by the registered owner of the business name, or by the registered owner's authorized officials if the owner is a partnership or a corporation.
- B7.4.1 The name and official capacity of all individuals signing Form A: Bid shall be printed below such signatures.
- B7.4.2 All signatures shall be original and shall be witnessed except where a corporate seal has been affixed.
  - B7.5 If a Bid is submitted jointly by two or more persons, the word "Bidder" shall mean each and all such persons, and the undertakings, covenants and obligations of such joint Bidders in the Bid Submission and the Contract, when awarded, shall be both joint and several.

#### B8. PRICES

- B8.1 The Bidder shall state a price in Canadian funds for each item of the Work identified on Form B: Prices.
- B8.1.1 Notwithstanding GC.9.01(1), prices on Form B: Prices shall not include the Goods and Services Tax (GST) or Manitoba Retail Sales Tax (MRST, also known as PST), which shall be extra where applicable.
  - B8.2 The quantities listed on Form B: Prices are to be considered approximate only. The City will use said quantities for the purpose of comparing Bids.
  - B8.3 The quantities for which payment will be made to the Contractor are to be determined by the Work actually performed and completed by the Contractor, to be measured as specified in the applicable Specifications.

#### **B9. QUALIFICATION**

- B9.1 The Bidder shall:
  - (a) undertake to be in good standing under The Corporations Act (Manitoba), or properly registered under The Business Names Registration Act (Manitoba), or otherwise properly registered, licensed or permitted by law to carry on business in Manitoba, or if the Bidder does not carry on business in Manitoba, in the jurisdiction where the Bidder does carry on business;
  - (b) be responsible and not be suspended, debarred or in default of any obligation to the City;
  - (c) be financially capable of carrying out the terms of the Contract;
  - (d) have all the necessary experience, capital, organization, and equipment to perform the Work in strict accordance with the terms and provisions of the Contract;
  - (e) have successfully carried out work, similar in nature, scope and value to the Work;
  - (f) employ only Subcontractors who:
    - (i) are responsible and not suspended, debarred or in default of any obligation to the City (a list of suspended or debarred individuals and companies is available on the Information Connection page at The City of Winnipeg, Corporate Finance, Materials Management Division internet site at http://www.winnipeg.ca/matmgt); and
    - (ii) have successfully carried out work similar in nature, scope and value to the portion of the Work proposed to be subcontracted to them, and are fully capable of performing the Work required to be done in accordance with the terms of the Contract;

- (g) have a written workplace safety and health program in accordance with The Workplace Safety and Health Act (Manitoba);
- B9.2 Further to B9.1(g), the Bidder shall, within three (3) Business Days of a request by the Contract Administrator, provide proof satisfactory to the Contract Administrator that the Bidder has a workplace safety and health program meeting the requirements of the Workplace Safety and Health Act (Manitoba), by providing:
  - (a) a valid COR certification number under the Certificate of Recognition (COR) Program Option 1 administered by the Manitoba Heavy Construction Association's Safety, Health and Environment Program: or
  - (b) a valid COR certification number under the Certificate of Recognition (COR) Program administered by the Manitoba Construction Safety Association: or
  - (c) a report or letter to the effect from an independent reviewer acceptable to the City. (A list of acceptable reviewers and the review template are available on the Information Connection page at The City of Winnipeg, Corporate Finance, Materials Management Division internet site at http://www.winnipeg.ca/matmgt).
- B9.3 The Bidder shall be prepared to submit, within three (3) Business Days of a request by the Contract Administrator, proof satisfactory to the Contract Administrator of the qualifications of the Bidder and of any proposed Subcontractor.
- B9.4 The Bidder shall provide, on the request of the Contract Administrator, full access to any of the Bidder's equipment and facilities to confirm, to the Contract Administrator's satisfaction, that the Bidder's equipment and facilities are adequate to perform the Work.

#### B10. OPENING OF BIDS AND RELEASE OF INFORMATION

- B10.1 Bid Submissions will not be opened publicly.
- B10.2 Within two (2) Business Days following the Submission Deadline, the names of the Bidders and their Total Section Prices (unevaluated, and pending review and verification of conformance with requirements) will be available on the Closed Bid Opportunities (or Public/Posted Opening & Award Results) page at The City of Winnipeg, Corporate Finance, Materials Management Branch internet site at http://www.winnipeg.ca/matmgt.
- B10.3 After award of Contract, the name(s) of the successful Bidder(s) and the Contract Amount(s) will be available on the Closed Bid Opportunities (or Public/Posted Opening & Award Results) page at The City of Winnipeg, Corporate Finance, Materials Management Branch internet site at http://www.winnipeg.ca/matmgt.
- B10.4 The Bidder is advised that any information contained in any Bid Submission may be released if required by City policy or procedures, by The Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act (Manitoba), by other authorities having jurisdiction, or by law.

#### B11. IRREVOCABLE BID

- B11.1 The Bid(s) submitted by the Bidder shall be irrevocable for the time period specified in Paragraph 9 of Form A: Bid.
- B11.2 The acceptance by the City of any Bid shall not release the Bids of the next two lowest evaluated responsive Bidders and these Bidders shall be bound by their Bids on such Work for the time period specified in Paragraph 9 of Form A: Bid.

#### B12. WITHDRAWAL OF BIDS

- B12.1 A Bidder may withdraw his Bid without penalty by giving written notice to the Manager of Materials at any time prior to the Submission Deadline.
- B12.1.1 Notwithstanding GC.7.06(2), the time and date of receipt of any notice withdrawing a Bid shall be the time and date of receipt as determined by the Manager of Materials.
- B12.1.2 The City will assume that any one of the contact persons named in Paragraph 3 of Form A: Bid or the Bidder's authorized representatives named in Paragraph 10 of Form A: Bid, and only such person, has authority to give notice of withdrawal.
- B12.1.3 If a Bidder gives notice of withdrawal prior to the Submission Deadline, the Manager of Materials shall:
  - (a) retain the Bid Submission until after the Submission Deadline has elapsed;
  - (b) open the Bid Submission to identify the contact person named in Paragraph 3 of Form A: Bid and the Bidder's authorized representatives named in Paragraph 10 of Form A: Bid; and
  - (c) if the notice has been given by any one of the persons specified in B12.1.3(b), declare the Bid withdrawn.
  - B12.2 A Bidder who withdraws his Bid after the Submission Deadline but before his Bid has been released or has lapsed as provided for in B11.2 shall be liable for such damages as are imposed upon the Bidder by law and subject to such sanctions as the Chief Administrative Officer considers appropriate in the circumstances. The City, in such event, shall be entitled to all rights and remedies available to it at law.

#### B13. EVALUATION OF BIDS

- B13.1 Award of the Contract shall be based on the following bid evaluation criteria:
  - (a) compliance by the Bidder with the requirements of the Bid Opportunity (pass/fail);
  - (b) qualifications of the Bidder and the Subcontractors, if any, pursuant to B9 (pass/fail);
  - (c) Total Section Prices;
  - (d) economic analysis of any approved alternative pursuant to B5.
- B13.2 Further to B13.1(a), the Award Authority may reject a Bid as being non-responsive if the Bid Submission is incomplete, obscure or conditional, or contains additions, deletions, alterations or other irregularities. The Award Authority may reject all or any part of any Bid, or waive technical requirements if the interests of the City so require.
- B13.3 Further to B13.1(b), the Award Authority shall reject any Bid submitted by a Bidder who does not demonstrate, in his Bid Submission or in other information required to be submitted, that he is responsible and qualified.
- B13.4 Further to B13.1(c), the Total Section Price shall be the sum of the quantities multiplied by the unit prices for each item shown on Form B: Prices.
- B13.5 This Contract may be awarded by Sections as identified on Form B: Prices.
- B13.5.1 Notwithstanding B8.1, the Bidder may, but is not required to, bid on any one or more sections.
- B13.5.2 The City shall not be obligated to award any section to the responsible Bidder submitting the lowest evaluated responsive Bid for the section and shall have the right, in their sole

discretion, to award section(s) to Bidders based on their qualifications in accordance with B9.

#### B14. AWARD OF CONTRACT

- B14.1 The City will give notice of the award of the Contract or will give notice that no award will be made.
- B14.2 The City will have no obligation to award a Contract to a Bidder, even though one or all of the Bidders are determined to be responsible and qualified, and the Bids are determined to be responsive.
- B14.2.1 Without limiting the generality of B14.2, the City will have no obligation to award a Contract where:
  - (a) the prices exceed the available City funds for the Work;
  - (b) the prices are materially in excess of the prices received for similar work in the past;
  - (c) the prices are materially in excess of the City's cost to perform the Work, or a significant portion thereof, with its own forces;
  - (d) only one Bid is received; or
  - (e) in the judgment of the Award Authority, the interests of the City would best be served by not awarding a Contract.
  - B14.3 Where an award of Contract is made by the City, the award shall be made to the responsible and qualified Bidder submitting the lowest evaluated responsive Bid.
  - B14.4 Notwithstanding GC.3.01 and GC.3.02, the City will issue a purchase order to the successful Bidder in lieu of the execution of a Contract.
  - B14.5 The Contract Documents, as defined in GC.1.01(7), in their entirety shall be deemed to be incorporated in and to form a part of the purchase order notwithstanding that they are not necessarily attached to or accompany said purchase order.

# **PART C - GENERAL CONDITIONS**

#### C1. GENERAL CONDITIONS

- C1.1 The *General Conditions for Provision of Services* (Revision 1996 02 05) are applicable to the Work of the Contract.
- C1.1.1 The General Conditions for Provision of Services are available on the Information Connection page at The City of Winnipeg, Corporate Finance, Materials Management Branch internet site at http://www.winnipeg.ca/matmgt.

## **PART D - SUPPLEMENTAL CONDITIONS**

#### GENERAL

#### D1. GENERAL CONDITIONS

- D1.1 In addition to the *General Conditions for Provision of Services*, these Supplemental Conditions are applicable to the Work of the Contract.
- D1.2 The General Conditions are amended by striking out "The City of Winnipeg Act" wherever it appears in the General Conditions and substituting "The City of Winnipeg Charter".
- D1.3 The General Conditions are amended by striking out "Board of Commissioners" or "Commissioner" wherever it appears in the General Conditions and substituting the "Chief Administrative Officer".
- D1.4 The General Conditions are amended by striking out "Tender Package" wherever it appears in the General Conditions and substituting "Bid Opportunity".
- D1.5 The General Conditions are amended by striking out "Tender Submission" wherever it appears in the General Conditions and substituting "Bid Submission".
- D1.6 The General Conditions are amended by striking out "Bidding Instructions" wherever it appears in the General Conditions and substituting "Bidding Procedures".

#### D2. SCOPE OF WORK

- D2.1 The Work to be done under the Contract shall consist of provision of tree pruning/removal services for the period of August 1, 2006 to December 29, 2006.
- D2.2 The City intends to award this Contract by July 25, 2006.
- D2.3 The major components of the Work are as follows:
  - (a) Pruning/removal of Boulevard Street trees;
  - (b) Chipping of material; and
  - (c) Proper removal and disposal of excess pruning/removal material.
- D2.4 The Work shall be done on an "as required" basis during the term of the Contract.
- D2.4.1 The type and quantity of Work to be performed under this Contract shall be as authorized from time to time by the Contract Administrator and/or Users.
- D2.4.2 Subject to GC.4.07, the City shall have no obligation under the Contract to purchase any quantity of any item in excess of its actual operational requirements.
  - D2.3 Notwithstanding D2.1, the type and quantity of Work to be performed under this Contract is subject to annual approval of monies therefore in a budget by Council. Bidders are advised that monies have been approved for work up to and including December 31, 2006.
  - D2.4 Notwithstanding D2.1, in the event that operational changes result in substantial changes to the requirements for Work, the City reserves the right to alter the type or quantity of work performed under this Contract, or to terminate the Contract, upon thirty (30) Calendar Days written notice by the Contract Administrator. In such an event, no claim may be made for damages on the ground of loss of anticipated profit on Work.

#### D3. DEFINITIONS

- D3.1 When used in this Bid Opportunity:
  - (a) "Business Day" means any Calendar Day, other than a Saturday, Sunday, or a Statutory or Civic Holiday;
  - (b) "Submission Deadline" and "Time and Date Set for the Final Receipt of Bids" mean the time and date set out in the Bidding Procedures for final receipt of Bids;
  - (c) "**User**" means a person, department or other administrative unit of the City authorized by the Contract Administrator to order Work under this Contract;
- D3.2 Notwithstanding GC.1.01, when used in this Bid Opportunity:
  - (a) "**Plant**" means mean's any things brought to or constructed upon the Site by the Contractor for the performance of the Work, including goods, tools equipment, consumable supplies, fuel, power and utility connections therefore, but does not include material;
  - (b) "**Boulevard**" means the area between the street line and the nearest edge of a roadway and/or the area separating the roadways of a divided highway, and includes grassed areas in parks, interchange areas and private property bordering a street line;

#### D4. CONTRACT ADMINISTRATOR

D4.1 The Contract Administrator is:

Gerry Kuta Technician II Public Works 401 Pandora Avenue Winnipeg, Manitoba R2C 1M7

Telephone No. (204) 986-2008 Facsimile No. (204) 222-2839

D4.2 At the pre-commencement meeting, the Contract Administrator will identify additional personnel representing the Contract Administrator and their respective roles and responsibilities for the Work.

#### D5. CONTRACTOR'S SUPERVISOR

D5.1 At the pre- commencement meeting, the Contractor shall identify his designated supervisor and any additional personnel representing the Contractor and their respective roles and responsibilities for the Work.

#### D6. NOTICES

- D6.1 GC.7.06 is hereby amended to delete reference to "registered mail" and to replace same with "ordinary mail".
- D6.2 GC.7.06 is further amended hereby to include delivery by facsimile transmission (fax) as an acceptable means of delivering notices, consents, approvals, statements, authorizations, documents or other communications required or permitted to be given under this Contract. Deliveries by fax will be deemed to have been received on the day of delivery, if a business day, or if not a business day, on the business day next following the day of delivery.
- D6.3 Further to GC.7.06, all notices, consents, approvals, statements, authorizations, documents or other communications to the City, except as expressly otherwise required in D6.4, D6.5 or

elsewhere in the Contract, shall be sent to the attention of the Contract Administrator at the address or facsimile number identified in D4.1.

D6.4 All notices of appeal to the Chief Administrative Officer shall be sent to the following address or facsimile number:

The City of Winnipeg Chief Administrative Officer Secretariat Administration Building, 3rd Floor 510 Main Street Winnipeg MB R3B 1B9

Facsimile No.: (204) 949-1174

D6.5 All notices, requests, nominations, proposals, consents, approvals, statements, authorizations, documents or other communications required to be submitted or returned to the City Solicitor shall be sent to the following address or facsimile number:

The City of Winnipeg Corporate Services Department Legal Services Division 185 King Street, 3rd Floor Winnipeg MB R3B 1J1

Facsimile No.: (204) 947-9155

#### SUBMISSIONS

#### D7. AUTHORITY TO CARRY ON BUSINESS

D7.1 The Contractor shall be in good standing under The Corporations Act (Manitoba), or properly registered under The Business Names Registration Act (Manitoba), or otherwise properly registered, licensed or permitted by law to carry on business in Manitoba, or if the Contractor does not carry on business in Manitoba, in the jurisdiction where the Contractor does carry on business, throughout the term of the Contract, and shall provide the Contract Administrator with evidence thereof upon request.

#### D8. SAFE WORK PLAN

D8.1 The Contractor shall provide the Contract Administrator with a Safe Work Plan at least five (5) Business Days prior to the commencement of any Work on the Site.

#### D9. WORKERS COMPENSATION

D9.1 The Contractor shall be registered with the Workers Compensation Board of Manitoba, shall provide and maintain Workers Compensation coverage throughout the term of the Contract, and shall provide the Contract Administrator with evidence thereof upon request.

#### D10. INSURANCE

- D10.1 The Contractor shall provide and maintain the following insurance coverage:
  - (a) commercial general liability insurance, in the amount of at least two million dollars (\$2,000,000.00) all inclusive, with The City of Winnipeg being added as an additional insured, with a cross-liability clause, such liability policy to also contain a contractual liability, an unlicensed motor vehicle liability and a products and completed operations endorsement to remain in place at all times during the performance of the Work and throughout the warranty period;

- (b) automobile liability insurance for owned and non-owned automobiles used for or in connection with the Work in the amount of at least two million dollars (\$2,000,000.00) at all times during the performance of the Work and until the date of Total Performance.
- D10.2 Deductibles shall be borne by the Contractor.
- D10.3 The Contractor shall provide the Contract Administrator with a certificate of insurance of each policy at least two (2) Business Days prior to the commencement of any Work on the Site but in no event later than seven (7) Calendar Days from notification of the award of Contract.
- D10.4 The Contractor shall not cancel, materially alter, or cause each policy to lapse without providing at least fifteen (15) Calendar Days prior written notice to the Contract Administrator.

#### D11. EQUIPMENT LIST

D11.1 The Contractor shall have available, in good working condition for the duration of the Contract (to be confirmed by inspection if warranted) the necessary equipment to accomplish the Work.

#### D12. DETAILED WORK SCHEDULE

- D12.1 The bidder shall complete Form L: Detailed Work Plan, indicating the time frame within which the bidder proposes to perform the Work identified thereon.
- D12.2 The Contractor shall provide the Contract Administrator with a detailed Work schedule at least two (2) Business Days prior to the commencement of any Work on the Site.

#### D13. DAMAGE TO EXISTING STRUCTURES AND PROPERTY

- D13.1 Further to GC.6.01, special care shall be taken to avoid damage to existing adjacent structures or properties during the course of the Work.
- D13.2 Any damage caused by the negligence of the Contractor or his Sub-Contractors to the adjacent works or properties, shall be promptly repaired by his at his own expense, to the satisfaction of the Contract Administrator.

#### D14. ACCESS TO "CITY" PROPERTY

- D14.1 Further to GC:6.1, in the event that a pruning location is inaccessible due to parked vehicles, the Contractor shall first make an attempt to locate the owners and have him/her move the vehicle(s) or resume the pruning service in the next accessible location. Once the said location becomes accessible, the Contractor shall return, to complete the original pruning requirements.
- D14.2 All costs related to returning and pruning trees in a location that was initially inaccessible shall be borne by the Contractor.

#### **CONTROL OF WORK**

#### D15. PRIME CONTRACTOR

D15.1 Further to GC:5.02, the Contractor shall be the Prime Contractor and shall serve as, and have the duties of the Prime Contractor in accordance with the Workplace Safety and Health Act (Manitoba).

#### CONTROL OF WORK

#### D16. COMMENCEMENT

- D16.1 The Contractor shall not commence any Work until he is in receipt of a purchase order authorizing the commencement of the Work.
- D16.2 The Contractor shall not commence any Work on the Site until:
  - (a) the Contract Administrator has confirmed receipt and approval of:
    - evidence that the Contractor is in good standing under The Corporations Act (Manitoba), or properly registered under The Business Names Registration Act (Manitoba), or otherwise properly registered, licensed or permitted by law to carry on business in Manitoba;
    - (ii) evidence of the workers compensation coverage specified in D9;
    - (iii) evidence of the insurance specified in D10.
  - (b) the Contractor has attended a meeting with the Contract Administrator, or the Contract Administrator has waived the requirement for a meeting.

#### D17. ORDERS

- D17.1 The Contractor shall provide a local Winnipeg telephone number or a toll-free telephone number at which orders for service may be placed.
- D17.2 The Contractor shall make provisions to receive orders, by any of the means identified in D17.1 above at all times between 8:30 a.m. and 4:30 p.m., on Business Days.
- D17.3 The Contractor shall make provisions for a live representative to be available to be contacted directly from 8:00 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. in the case that special situations, concerns and/or emergencies arise. Pagers, answering machines and other delayed response methods are not acceptable.
- D17.4 The Contractor shall contact the Contract Administrator before 8:00 a.m. each working day detailing the locations of their pruning/removal crews that will be working on City sites.

#### D18. RECORDS

- D18.1 The Contractor shall keep detailed records of the services supplied under the Contract.
- D18.2 The Contractor shall record, as a minimum, for each item listed on Form B: Prices:
  - (a) User name(s) and addresses;
  - (b) order date(s);
  - (c) service date(s); and
  - (d) description and quantity of services provided.
- D18.3 The Contractor shall provide the Contract Administrator with a copy of the records for each quarter year within fifteen (15) Calendar Days of the end of that quarter.
- D18.4 Further to G.C.5.04(1), the City will impose a re-inspection fee of fifty dollars (\$50.00) per tree pruning or removal inspection(s) for each additional inspection required to ensure compliance with the specifications for final acceptance of services received. Payment of invoices will be pending the outcome of any inspections that occur. This fee is in addition to the fixed sum for deficiencies for Work within this Contract.

- (a) Inspections may include the following:
  - (i) Inspect progress of Work to be completed;
  - (ii) Inspect for final acceptance of services received based on invoice;
  - (iii) Inspect for completion of deficiencies at Work Site, if any;
  - (iv) Inspect for final acceptance of services based on invoices received by Contractor. If services still are in a deficient state then the inspection fee will be charged each time after each inspection is made until Work is determined to be acceptable.

#### MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

#### D19. INVOICES

- D19.1 Further to GC.9.01 and notwithstanding GC.9.03, the Contractor shall submit an invoice for the Work performed pursuant to each order.
- D19.2 Further to D6.3, the Contractor shall submit invoices to the locations designated at the time of ordering.
- D19.3 Invoices must clearly indicate, as a minimum:
  - (a) the City's order number;
  - (b) date(s) of provision of services;
  - (c) location at which service was provided;
  - (d) type and quantity of services provided;
  - (e) the amount payable with GST and MRST shown as separate amounts; and
  - (f) the Contractor's GST registration number.
- D19.4 The City will bear no responsibility for delays in approval of invoices which are improperly submitted.

#### D20. PAYMENT

D20.1 Further to GC.9.01 and GC.9.03, payment shall be in Canadian funds net thirty (30) Calendar Days after receipt and approval of the Contractor's invoice.

# **PART E - SPECIFICATIONS**

#### GENERAL

#### E1. GENERAL

E1.1 These Specifications shall apply to the Work.

#### E2. SITE LOCATIONS

E2.1 The Contractor is advised that the Work Site location's, may not identify the exact area requiring Pruning Services. The Contractor shall be advised of the exact Work Site locations in the required sequence from the Contract Administrator. All Work on the Site shall be completed prior to the commencement of any further Work being given. Removal services, if required, will occur within the pruning areas as trees that are identified in poor, dead or dangerous condition as determined by the Contract Administrator or designate.

#### E3. LOCATION AND SCHEDULE OF WORK

- E3.1 All Work under this contract shall be assigned by supplying the Contractor with a list of Work Site locations that are arranged on a priority basis. The Contractor must begin with the first listing and follow it through to the last listing unless the Contract Administrator approves other arrangements.
- E3.2 Further to E9 this listing is of intended Work locations per section. It is provided for the convenience of the Bidder only. The City reserves the right to add or delete locations, within the boundaries of the City, or alter the type and/or quantity of Work performed at any location as required by changes in its operations during the term of the Contract.
- E3.3 The Contractor's operations shall be limited to the minimum encroachment on private properties necessary for undertaking the Work and he shall be responsible for all damage resulting from his Work on or over private property. The Contractor shall take such measures as are necessary to ensure safe and convenient pedestrian ingress and egress are maintained to residences.
- E3.4 The Contractor shall promptly report any delay or change to an agreed commencement and completion date to the Contract Administrator.
- E3.5 The Contractor shall not begin Work under this Contract prior to a pre-construction meeting being scheduled and held between representatives of the Contractor and the Contract Administrator.
- E3.6 This meeting will be scheduled with the Contractor after the award of Contract.

#### E4. AFTER HOURS WORK

E4.1 Further to Clause GC.7.01 of the General Conditions, the Contractor shall obtain written permission from the Contract Administrator for any Work to be performed outside regular working hours including any Sunday or Statutory Holiday. Regardless of the Contract Administrator's approval, any such Work done by the Contractor between these hours shall conform to all applicable Laws, By-Laws and Ordinances.

#### E5. PUBLIC SAFETY/TRAFFIC CONTROL

- E5.1 In accordance with the Manual of Temporary Traffic Control, the Contractor ("Agency" in the manual) shall make arrangements with the Traffic Services Section of the City of Winnipeg to place all temporary regulatory signs. The Contractor shall bear all costs associated with the placement of temporary traffic control devices by the Traffic Services Section of the City of Winnipeg in connection with the works undertaken by the Contractor. The requirements shall include the following:
  - (a) The Contractor shall barricade the sidewalk surrounding the Work;
  - (b) The Contractor shall provide a ground crew person at all times when aerial lift or climbers are involved in the tree maintenance operation. This person must be with in 10m of the aerial lift device or of the tree containing climbers and must not be operating the chipper while overhead operations are occurring. This person is to ensure pedestrian and vehicular safety in the area where overhead maintenance is occurring.

#### E6. PRUNING OF TREES

- E6.1 The Contractor shall Prune Boulevard Street Trees in accordance with the requirements hereinafter specified.
- E6.2 Trees are to be pruned in accordance with the "ANSI A300 (Part 1)-2001 Pruning standards entitled, "Tree Care Operations – Tree, Shrub and Other Woody Plant Maintenance -Standard Practices (Pruning)" (revision and re-designation of ANSI A300-1995) (includes supplements) or most recent versions as available.
  - (a) Trees are also to be pruned according to "Best Management Practices: Tree Pruning" (2002), which is a companion publication to the ANSI A300. For this Contract, the primary pruning objectives as stated in these publications shall include the following:
    - (i) Structural;
    - (ii) Cleaning;
    - (iii) Thinning;
    - (iv) Raising;
    - (v) And restoration.
- E6.3 In addition to the requirements noted in E6.2, the following specific "light to moderate pruning" requirements shall be applicable to the Work.
  - (a) Where applicable, lift the crown of trees to obtain a 4.3 metre (14 ft.) clearance over road surfaces and a minimum 3.0 meter (10 ft.) clearance over sidewalks while maintaining crown balance. Clearance on small trees may be obtained by crown narrowing/branch reduction;
  - (b) Narrow the tree crown as required so as to minimize the overhang onto or toward private properties/roadways and favour branches growing upright as opposed to those growing horizontally;
  - (c) Selectively remove all dead, rubbing or broken branches;
    - (i) Cuts that would product a wound greater that 30 cm (6 inches) in diameter shall be approved by the Contract Administrator or designate before Work is initiated.
  - (d) Remove suckers to 4.3 metres (14 ft.), but leave upper crown (above 4.3 metres (14 ft.)) suckers unless they are dead, broken or rubbing against other branches;
  - (e) Remove all branches:
    - (i) overhanging onto buildings to minimum clearance standards determined by the Contract Administrator while still maintaining crown balance;
    - (ii) within 2 metres of all structures;

- (iii) clear of traffic signs, traffic lights and street lights.
- (f) Inform the Contract Administrator or designate, of any trees that are in poor, dead or hazardous condition, or in need of cabling and/or bracing.
- E6.4 The Contractor shall provide to the satisfaction of the Contract Administrator or designate valid Manitoba Arborist Licenses for all employees pruning trees during the course of the Contract.
- E6.5 The Contractor shall prune trees in a manner satisfactory to the Contract Administrator or his designate.
- E6.6 All waste material (ie: branches, logs from the pruning operations) shall be removed from the Work Site by the end of each Working Day. The Contractor shall maintain the Sites of the Work in tidy condition and free from the accumulation of waste and debris. This shall include, but not be limited to, raking of all grassed/snow covered areas and sweeping of all hard surfaced areas. Total Performance of the Work shall not be attained until the Contractor has cleaned up the Sites and has removed all plant, tools, equipment, waste and debris.
  - (a) All material that is to be chipped shall be chipped, removed and delivered from the Work Site daily to a location to be determined by the Contract Administrator or his designate.
  - (b) The Contractor shall dispose, at the Contractor's expense, all elm wood logs and nonchipable material daily to the City of Winnipeg Brady Road Landfill Site. Alternative disposal locations must be applied for in writing and approved by the Contract Administrator and/or Province of Manitoba.
  - (c) To verify proper disposal of materials identified by the Contract Administrator for disposal to approved landfill sites, the Contractor shall provide the Contract Administrator with a copy of all weigh bills received
- E6.7 The Contractor shall sterilize all pruning equipment between each tree with methyl alcohol which must be sprayed onto the pruning equipment until dripping.
- E6.8 The Contractor shall comply with all Federal and Provincial laws and regulations and all City of Winnipeg by-laws. This shall include, but not be limited to, all aspects of the Manitoba Workplace Health and Safety Act and laws/by-laws affecting streets, safety, hours of work, noise, street blockage, correct use of signage and line clearance regulations of Manitoba Hydro and Manitoba Telephone System.
- E6.9 The Contractor shall be aware of all locations in the Work area where overhead utility lines may be a factor in the required tree pruning Work.
- E6.10 The Contractor shall be responsible for special arrangements with respective utilities necessary to properly complete the tree pruning Work.
- E6.11 The Contractor shall be responsible for the constant supervision of the utility while the utility is on Site to advise which portions of the tree should be removed so as to ensure proper tree pruning Work to meet contract specifications.
- E6.12 The Contractor shall be responsible to make call back arrangements with the utilities should deficiencies exist.
- E6.13 The Contractor shall be responsible for any additional costs associated with tree pruning Work around utility lines and any such costs must be reflected in the overall bid.
- E6.14 The Contractor shall make utility tree pruning arrangements in a timely fashion so as to maintain stated scheduling and contract completion requirements.

- E6.15 The Contractor shall advise the Contract Administrator of all locations in the Work area where lights are attached to trees, and may be a factor in the required tree pruning Work.
- E6.16 The Contract Administrator shall be responsible for special arrangements with respective light owners/ businesses to remove or have removed, at the owner's expense, any and all lights/structures necessary to properly complete the tree pruning Work.

#### E7. REMOVAL OF TREES

- E7.1 The Contractor shall remove designated trees on an "as required" basis in accordance with the requirements hereinafter specified.
- E7.2 The Contractor shall not complete a tree removal unless they receive written authorization form the Contract Administrator.
- E7.3 The Contractor shall provide to the satisfaction of the Contract Administrator (or designate) valid Manitoba Arborist Licenses for all employees removing trees during the course of the contract.
- E7.4 The Contractor shall remove trees in a manner satisfactory to the Contract Administrator or designate and agrees that the Work may be inspected by City personnel.
- E7.5 Removal of trees shall be complete to **ground** level regardless of existing ground cover (e.g. snow, other plant material, etc.) or other conditions except where prior approval is given by the Contract Administrator or designate.
- E7.6 Once the removal process is initiated it shall be completed that same Working Day. The Contractor shall remove and/or dispose of all material resulting from the Work immediately by one, or more, of the following methods:
  - (a) remove to a designated City of Winnipeg Landfill Site;
  - (b) chip and remove material to an appropriate location as per the Contract Administrator or designate direction;
  - (c) The costs of all of the above operations are to be born solely by the Contractor.
- E7.7 The Contractor shall repair any damage resulting from the Work listed in E7.6, E7.6(a) and E7.6(b) inclusive, but not limited to, damage to turf, other trees, gardens, walkways, fences, etc. and shall report all damage immediately to the owner and the Contract Administrator or designate.
- E7.8 The Contractor shall comply with all Federal and Provincial laws and regulations and all City of Winnipeg by-laws. This shall include, but not be limited to, all aspects of the Manitoba Workplace Health and Safety Act and laws/by-laws affecting streets, safety, hours of work, noise, street blockage, correct use of signage and line clearance regulations of Manitoba Hydro and Manitoba Telephone System.
- E7.9 The Work to be performed will be determined on a per class basis in the following diameter classes measured in centimetres:

Class 1	1 to 30 (+) cm
Class 2	greater than 30 to 50 cm
Class 3	greater than 50 to 70 cm
Class 4	greater than 71 cm

E7.10 Measurement for payment shall be based on the Diameter at Breast Height (D.B.H.) (measured at 135 cm above ground level) or above on trees with single trunks. On trees with double or multiple trunks the following rules shall apply:

- (a) where a single diameter measurement is possible above ground the measurement will be made at a point just below the junction of the trunks where the total tree diameter is not influenced by the junction or the basal flare;
- (b) where a single diameter measurement above is not possible then the total tree diameter will be based upon the D.B.H. (measured at 135 cm above ground level) of the largest trunk plus ½ the D.B.H. of each of subsequent trunks;
- (c) situations regarding the measurement of any tree not falling into one of the above categories must be referred to the Contract Administrator or designate immediately for a decision prior to removal.

#### E8. ASSEMENT OF COMPLETED TREE STATUS

- E8.1 All work shall be completed by December 29, 2006, no extension shall be granted.
  - (a) An assessment will be administered to all Contractors at approximately the mid point of the Contract (October 16, 2006).
  - (b) The amount of completed trees at this mid point shall be one half (1/2) of the awarded amount per section (+/-5%). Failure to meet this requirement will result in termination of the remainder of the Contract.

#### E9. TREE LOCATIONS

#### E9.1 Section A

STREET	STREET FROM	STREET TO	CC	Ward	ELM_Amt	OTHER_Amt	Amt_TREES	OHW
BROADWAY	MAIN ST	FORT ST	1	FRO	19	13	32	Ν
BROADWAY	FORT ST	GARRY ST	1	FRO	19	7	26	Ν
BROADWAY	GARRY ST	SMITH ST	1	FRO	29	2	31	Ν
BROADWAY	SMITH ST	DONALD ST	1	FRO	26	2	28	Ν
BROADWAY	DONALD ST	HARGRAVEST	1	FRO	27	2	29	Ν
BROADWAY	HARGRAVEST	CARLTON ST	1	FRO	35	2	37	Ν
BROADWAY	CARLTON ST	EDMONTON ST	1	FRO	21	2	23	Ν
BROADWAY	EDMONTON ST	KENNEDY ST	1	FRO	28	4	32	Ν
BROADWAY	KENNEDY ST	MEMORIAL BLVD	1	FRO	20	10	30	Ν
BROADWAY	MEMORIAL BLVD	OSBORNE ST N	1	FRO	31	5	36	Ν
						Est. Total	304	

#### E9.2 Section B

STREET	STREET FROM	STREET TO	CC	Ward	ELM_Amt	OTHER_Amt	Amt_TREES	OHW
AVRIL LANE	HANEY	HANEY	2	CTU	0	64	64	Ν
OSWALD BAY	HANEY	HANEY	2	CTU	0	21	21	Ν
HOOKWAY CR	OVERWATER COVE	OVERWATER COVE	2	CTU	0	38	38	Ν
OVERWATER COVE	DRAYTON BAY	END	2	CTU	0	38	38	Ν
HEWITT CR S	OVERWATER COVE	ELDRIDGEAVE	2	CTU	0	7	7	Ν
WOODVIEW BAY	CATHCART ST	WOODVIEW BAY	2	CTU	0	62	62	Ν
WOODCHESTER BAY	CATHCART ST	CATHCART ST	2	CTU	0	69	69	Ν
CATHCART ST	WOODCHESTER BAY	END	2	CTU	0	25	25	Ν
CATHCART ST	BEAUCHEMIN AVE	WOODCHESTER BAY	2	CTU	0	33	33	Ν
WILTON ST	GRANT AVE	TAYLOR AVE	1	RHF	0	51	51	Ν
WILTON BAY	WILTON ST	WILTON ST	1	RHF	0	29	29	Ν
EBBY AVE	WILTON ST	GUELPH ST	1	RHF	0	23	23	Ν
HECTOR BAY W	HECTOR AVE	HECTOR AVE	1	RHF	0	49	49	Ν
HECTOR BAY E	HECTOR AVE	HECTOR AVE	1	RHF	0	52	52	Ν
HECTOR AVE (S.SIDE ONLY)	WILTON ST	NATHANIEL ST	1	RHF	0	24	24	Ν
CALDER BAY	HILLMARTIN DR	HILLMARTIN DR	5	SNO	0	42	42	Ν
PATRICIA AVE	KING'S DR	KILKENNY DR	5	SNO	6	63	69	Ν
ST ANTHONY AVE	SCOTIA ST	JONES ST	3	MYN	14	7	21	Ν
STANTHONY AVE	JONES ST	MAIN ST	3	MYN	20	3	23	Ν
ROSELAWN BAY	DONWOOD DR	DONWOOD DR	4	NKI	49	3	52	Ν
SUMMERFIELD WAY	GILMOREAVE	GILMOREAVE	4	NKI	0	78	78	Ν
ASHDALEAVE	LYNDALE DR	HIGHFIELD ST	1	SBO	0	55	55	Ν
						Est. Total	925	

#### E9.3 Section C

(a) On following sheet, Page 7 of 7

Template Version: S220050301

FLAME 13T TREE LARGE OFFIC GAOGALAT DOCUMENT STEM OF TREENT SEC.           765         ELLEE AVE         GASH         91         10         ELLER AVE GASH         27         50           234         BMODE ST         GASH         27         50         ELLER AVE GASH         27         50           234         BMODE ST         GASH         27         50         FLAME, 200 TREE LORG CORCE ON SIDE DECAY AND CANNERS ON N. SDE AND CANNERS ON SIDE ST           234         BMODE ST         GASH         11         XFR. NORTH TREE OPEN GRACK ON SIDE ELLEDON A LOBE CONTACT CORCEMANT STEMULATION WILL CARCHING SOME CONTACT CORCEMANT STEMULATION WILL CARCHING SOME CORCE ON SIDE ELLEDON A LOBE CORVIN. LECENSER           237         SMODE ST         GASH         11         XFR. NORTH TREE OPEN GRACK ON SIDE ELLEDON A LOBE TAT 19'.           236         SMODE ST         GASH         11         7         SUBRE SYARINGK ONE ON SIDE ELCEGAY COLUM SOLT AT 19'.           236         SMODE ST         GASH         11         12         TEAL         CORCE ONE SIDE ELCAY COLUMA SOLT AT 19'.           236         SMODE ST         GASH         11         12         TEAL         CORVER SOLT AT 20'.         CORVER SOLT AT 20'.           336         SMODE ST         GASH         13         TOWARID HOUSE.         CORVER SOLT AT 20'. <td< th=""><th>DAG</th><th>Otras at</th><th>Onesian</th><th>DDU</th><th>1.16</th><th>COMMENT</th></td<>	DAG	Otras at	Onesian	DDU	1.16	COMMENT
T55         ELCEANYE         GASH         61         LEAN SEM AND COMPRESSION SIDE           T65         ELLICEAYE         GASH         37         ELAMA, 200 TRUE LEAN, GACO MORESSIDE         EAST, ADM VEST SELE           24         SMODE ST         GASH         37         INTERIC CRIMINATION DIS SELE         LEANS, TANDINGS EGROUP, ON SIDE LARGE MUSHROOMAT AS MELERING TOWARD           200         SMODE ST         GASH         61         11         INTER NORTH TREE CRIMINATION DIS SELE LARGE MUSHROOMATA SELEMINATION DIS SELEMINATION DIS SELEMINATION DIS MUSH DI	PAS	Street	Species	DBH	Ht.	COMMENT FLANK, 1ST TREE, LARGE OPEN CRACK AT CODOMINANT STEM ON TENSION SIDE.
T65         ELLER AVE         GASH         37         9         EAST AND WEST SIDES.           234         SINCDE ST         GASH         42         11         NRK NORTH TREE OWN GROOK ON SYSTER & STEE INSALL DECKY.           270         SINCDE ST         GASH         61         16         HOUSE SIR RELIGINGS ON SYSTER BLICONS & HOR CONSTRUCTION A CONSTRUCTION AND CONSTRUCTION A	755 E	ELLICE AVE	GASH	51	10	
24         SMOCE ST         GASH         42         11         XPR. NORTH TREE. OPEN CRACKS ON BY SDE A P SDE, BABAL DEGAY.           20         SMOCE ST         GASH         61         10         DESE EVALUES ON BY SDE LARGE MASHROOMANT & SLANKO TOWNARD           207         SMOCE ST         GASH         71         17         SIMDA SALE. ON SALE OLD MANN ISTEL LARGE MASHROOMANT & STELLIAROW IN INCLIDED BARK.           203         SMOCE ST         GASH         61         17         LARGE OPEN WORLD ON WISDE, DECAY COLLINE MOLT AT 10°.           203         SMOCE ST         GASH         61         17         LARGE OPEN WORLD ON WISDE, DECAY COLLINE MOLT AT 10°.           205         SMOCE ST         GASH         41         17         LARGE OPEN WORLD ON WISDE, DECAY COLLINE MOLT AT 10°.           205         SMOCE ST         GASH         41         17         LARGE OPEN WORLD ON WISDE, DECAY COLLINE MOLT AT 10°.           205         SMOCE ST         GASH         43         13         DETAIL TARKE MOLE ON WISDE, DECAY COLLINE MOLT AT 10°.           216         SMOCE ST         GASH         43         13         DETAIL TARKE MOLE ON WISDE, DECAY COLUNN ONE STELLIARO MOLE ONE ONE MOLE O						
LARGE CAMER W DECAY ON FISEL LARGE MARNOMALT SHARNOT CONTROL           27         SMODE ST         GAH         61         11         Indue SR 2010/07.2         SMODE SR 2010/07.2<	765 E	ELLICE AVE	GASH	37	9	EAST AND WEST SIDES.
LARGE CAMER W DECAY ON FISEL LARGE MARNOMALT SHARNOT CONTROL           27         SMODE ST         GAH         61         11         Indue SR 2010/07.2         SMODE SR 2010/07.2<	234 5	SIMCOE ST	GASH	42	11	XFR, NORTH TREE. OPEN CRACKS ON SW SIDE & E/ SIDE, BASAL DECAY.
OPEN DRACK ON INSIDE, CRACK ON SISSEE, BULDONG & LORDINAL CRACKING ON ISERE EXAMINER CRACK ON INSI AT COOMMANY STEMULADINI NULLIDED BAIKK OF SERE EXAMINER CRACK ON INSI AT COOMMANY STEMULADINI NULLIDED BAIKK OF SERE EXAMINER CRACK ON INSI AT COOMMANY STEMULADINI NULLIDED BAIKK OF SERE EXAMINER OF CRACK ONLY SERE           305 SINCOE ST         GASH         41         17         SUMBAR ARA DA SAMACIWI SEE           306 SINCOE ST         GASH         41         12         THE TRACUT AROVE SWELLING CHANNER OLD WINCLE CALVER & SWELLING AT ALL THE WAY SINCE AT BASE MY BE ROTTING TRUNK, HOLLOW AT E. CRACKS CRU NUSEE CF STEM SIGE CF MAN BRANCH & SIDE           314 SINCOE ST         GASH         41         13         TOWARD HOUSE.           324 SINCOE ST         GASH         41         13         TOWARD HOUSE.           324 SINCOE ST         GASH         41         14         S. TREE 2 LARGE BROKEN BRANCHES AND LARGE OFEN CRACK AT 3 STEMUNON.           324 SINCOE ST         GASH         41         15         TREE 2 LARGE BROKEN BRANCHES AND LARGE OFEN CRACK AT 3 STEMUNON.           422 SINCOE ST         GASH         41         14         S. TREE 2 LARGE BROKEN BRANCHES AND LARGE OFEN CRACK AT 3 STEMUNON.           424 SINCOE ST         GASH         41         10         DYNER, CROCK PRIM, LITTLE VENTEL, CARCKS, FRASS AT BASE FOOR FORM.           424 SINCOE ST         GASH         41         10         DEVENTE DATACKS, RESWALLARGE, SINS STE BASE FOR						LARGE CANKER W/ DECAY ON E/ SIDE. LARGE MUSHROOM AT 5M. LEANING TOWARD
ESSEE DATA DENG GACK ON WS AT CODOMINANT STEMULINON WINKLED DARK           303 SINCOE ST         GASH         61         17         LARGE OPEN WOUND ON WISE.           303 SINCOE ST         GASH         49         13         DARTALLY HOLLOW.           303 SINCOE ST         GASH         49         13         DARTALLY HOLLOW.           310 SINCOE ST         GASH         49         13         DARTALLY HOLLOW.           311 SINCOE ST         GASH         41         17         TOULAL T BASE MY BE POTTING TRUCK, HOLLOW AT C. CRACKS ON WISDE OF STEM           314 SINCOE ST         GASH         43         13         TOWN BRACK AND SALL ACOUND LOD AND STILLING MAIN BRANCH IS TEMU LINON           324 SINCOE ST         GASH         43         13         TOWN BRACK AND SALL ACOUND LOD AND STILLING MAIN BRANCH IS LINNON           424 SINCOE ST         GASH         40         9         DYNED FORM MAINTE CHARKS, SURKEN CARKER ON CONFRESION SEE HOLLOW           424 SINCOE ST         GASH         41         10         HOLLE AND FRASS ON WARE         CANCKS, SURKEN CARKER ON CONFRESION SEE HOLLOW           424 SINCOE ST         GASH         41         10         HOLLE AND FRASS ON WARE         CANCKS, SURKEN CARKER ON CONFRESION SEE HOLLOW           424 SINCOE ST         GASH         41         10         HOLLE AND FRAS	270 S	SIMCOE ST	GASH	61	16	
247         SNACCE ST         CASH         41         17         SUMAGE ARDA AND SAM ON WISELE           303         SMOCE ST         GASH         61         17         LANGE OFINICATA DOVE SWILLING AT AN LEAN SOUNDE           305         SMOCE ST         GASH         41         17         FARINULY NOLOW         SWILLING AT AN LEAN SOUNDE           310         SMOCE ST         GASH         41         17         FARINULY NOLOW         SWILLING AT AN LEAN SOUNDE OF STEL           314         SMOCE ST         GASH         57         17         SSEE OF MAIN BRANCH & PORC         SULLING AT COOCMANT STEL MUNCAL           344         SMOCE ST         GASH         43         18         STEMA CHARCES, ECCV AT COOCMARN TS TEM LINCAL           345         SMOCE ST         GASH         44         14         S. TREE 2 LARGE BROKEN BRANCHES AND LARGE OFEN GRACK AT 3 STEM UNCAL           424         SMOCE ST         GASH         40         9         D'ING, PORT PORM, MULTIFLE VERTCAL CRACKS.           425         SMOCE ST         GASH         41         10         HOLE AND FRASS ON YEEL           426         SMOCE ST         GASH         41         10         HOLE AND FRASS ON WEEL           426         SMOCE ST         GASH         42						
SARCE ST         GASH         49         10         TRACUT ABOVE SWILLING WITCH CANKER & SWILLING AT AM LEAN, SOUNDE SMITH VOLLOW.           310         SMCOE ST         BASH         41         11         TARGE OFFICIANCES ON SSIDE DECAY COLUMN GOES ALLOST ALL THE WAY LINGE OFFICIANCES ON SSIDE DECAY OLUMN TO CAN BE CONSIGN OWNERE OF STEM SOLAT TARGE WY BE GOTING THINK, VOLUM AT 6. CRACKS GO WINSED OF STEM SOLAT TARGE WY BE GOTING THINK, VOLUM AT 6. CRACKS GO WINSED OF STEM SOLAT TARGE WY BE GOTING THINK, VOLUM AT 6. CRACKS GOTING THINK, VOLUM SOLAD TO CONSED AND SEAL THE OWNER CONSES AND LARGE OPEN CRACK AT 3 STEM LINCH.           344         SMCOE ST         GASH         40         9         DYNS, POOR PORM, MULTITLE OWNER CAN DECAY AT CODOMINANT STEM LINCH.           424         SMCOE ST         GASH         40         9         DYNS, POOR PORM, MULTITLE OWNER CAN DECAY AT CODOMINANT STEM LINCH.           472         SMCOE ST         GASH         40         9         DYNS, POOR PORM, MULTITLE OWNER CAN DECAY ON COMPRESSION SEEL           473         SMCOE ST         GASH         40         9         DYNS, POOR PORM, MULTITLE OWNER CAN CRACKS, MULTITLE OWNER SOLAD WING CONCERSION SEELE CAN PRESSION SEELE CONCERSION SEELE CAN CRACKS, MULTITLE OWNER SOLAD WING CONCERSION SEELE CAN CRACKS, MULTITLE OWNER SOLAD WING CONCERSION SEELE CAN CRACKS, MULTITLE UWNER CAN CRACKS, SOLAD CHAN CAN CRACKS, SOLAD CHAN CRACKS, SOLAD CHAN CAN CRACKS, SOLAD CHAN CRACKS, SOLA	287 5	SIMCOE ST	GASH	71	17	
SARCE ST         GASH         49         10         TRACUT ABOVE SWILLING WITCH CANKER & SWILLING AT AM LEAN, SOUNDE SMITH VOLLOW.           310         SMCOE ST         BASH         41         11         TARGE OFFICIANCES ON SSIDE DECAY COLUMN GOES ALLOST ALL THE WAY LINGE OFFICIANCES ON SSIDE DECAY OLUMN TO CAN BE CONSIGN OWNERE OF STEM SOLAT TARGE WY BE GOTING THINK, VOLUM AT 6. CRACKS GO WINSED OF STEM SOLAT TARGE WY BE GOTING THINK, VOLUM AT 6. CRACKS GO WINSED OF STEM SOLAT TARGE WY BE GOTING THINK, VOLUM AT 6. CRACKS GOTING THINK, VOLUM SOLAD TO CONSED AND SEAL THE OWNER CONSES AND LARGE OPEN CRACK AT 3 STEM LINCH.           344         SMCOE ST         GASH         40         9         DYNS, POOR PORM, MULTITLE OWNER CAN DECAY AT CODOMINANT STEM LINCH.           424         SMCOE ST         GASH         40         9         DYNS, POOR PORM, MULTITLE OWNER CAN DECAY AT CODOMINANT STEM LINCH.           472         SMCOE ST         GASH         40         9         DYNS, POOR PORM, MULTITLE OWNER CAN DECAY ON COMPRESSION SEEL           473         SMCOE ST         GASH         40         9         DYNS, POOR PORM, MULTITLE OWNER CAN CRACKS, MULTITLE OWNER SOLAD WING CONCERSION SEELE CAN PRESSION SEELE CONCERSION SEELE CAN CRACKS, MULTITLE OWNER SOLAD WING CONCERSION SEELE CAN CRACKS, MULTITLE OWNER SOLAD WING CONCERSION SEELE CAN CRACKS, MULTITLE UWNER CAN CRACKS, SOLAD CHAN CAN CRACKS, SOLAD CHAN CRACKS, SOLAD CHAN CAN CRACKS, SOLAD CHAN CRACKS, SOLA						
965 SMCCE ST         GASH         49         13         PARTALLY HOLLOW. LARGE GENERARG ON SSIDE DECAY COLUMN GOES ALLOST ALL THE WAY LARGE GENERARG ON SSIDE DECAY COLUMN GOES ALLOST ALL THE WAY LARGE GENERARG ON SSIDE DECAY COLUMN GOES ALLOST ALL THE WAY LARGE GENERARG ON SSIDE DECAY COLUMN GOES ALLOST ALL THE WAY LARGE GENERARG ON SSIDE DECAY COLUMN GOES ALLOST ALL THE WAY LARGE GENERARG ON SSIDE DECAY COLUMN GOES ALLOST ALL THE WAY LARGE GENERARG ON WISDE OF STEM SSIDE OF MAN BRANCH & FORC.           314 SMCCE ST         GASH         43         13         TOWARD HOUSE.         DATA SIDE AND SRLTTMS MAN BRANCH STEM HOULOW SOLD ALL ARCINE DECAY ADD SRLTTMS MAN BRANCH STEM HOURD ECAY COLUMN STEMANT STEMANT STEM UNCOL 420 SMCCE ST         GASH         44         14         S. TREE 2 LARGE BROKEN RANCHES AND LARGE ONE GRANCH AT 3 STEM UNCOL 424 SMCCE ST         GASH         44         10         DYINS, FOOR FORM, MULTITLE VERTCAL CRACKS, SMERT CANGER COLORAGE AND 424 SMCCE ST         GASH         47         7         INTERNAL DECAY, OPEN VERTCAL CRACKS, SMER AND RES AT BASE FOOR FORM           440 SMCCE ST         GASH         47         7         INTERNAL DECAY, OPEN VERTCAL CRACKS, SMER AND AND FOR SANDARSE FOOR FORM           440 SMCCE ST         GASH         47         7         INTERNAL DECAY, OPEN VERTCAL CRACKS, SMER AND AND FRASS AT BASE FOOR FORM           460 SMCCE ST         GASH         64         10         INTERNAL CRACKS, SMER AND AND FRASS AT BASE FOOR FORM           461 SMCCE ST         GASH         65         10 <t< td=""><td>303 5</td><td>SIMCOE ST</td><td>GASH</td><td>61</td><td>17</td><td></td></t<>	303 5	SIMCOE ST	GASH	61	17	
Lickle OFEN (CRAUSE ON SPICE DECAY DELINING CLAUNST ALL THE WAY           314 SINCDE ST         GASH         41         THRU.           314 SINCDE ST         GASH         57         17         SOL AT BASE MAY BEROTTING TENK, HOLLOW AT 6: CRAOKS ON WISDE OF STEP SOL AT BASE MAY BEROTTING TENK, HOLLOW AT 6: CRAOKS ON WISDE OF STEP SOL AT BASE MAY BEROTTING TANK, HOLLOW AT 6: CRAOKS ON WISDE OF STEP SOL AT BASE MAY BEROTTING TANK, HOLLOW AT 6: CRAOKS ON WISDE OF STEP SOL AT BASE MAY BEROTTING TANK, HOLLOW AT 6: CRAOKS ON WISDE OF STEP SOL AT BASE MAY BEROTTING TANK, HOLLOW AT 6: CRAOKS ON WISDE OF STEP SOL AT BASE MAY BEROTTING TANK, HOLLOW AT 6: CRAOKS MAN BRANCH'S LEANING HAUCHEVE VERTICAL CRAOKS, SUNKING AND RESISTING HOLDOW HAUCHEVE VERTICAL CRAOKS, SUNKING AND CRAOKS MEE, HOLLOW MUTTICE VERTICAL CRAOKS, SUNKING AND CRAOKS MEE, HOLLOW MUTTICE VERTICAL CRAOKS, SUNKING AND CRAOKS, FRASS AT BASE FOOR FORM           416         SINCDE ST         GASH         44         10         HOLE AND TRANS ON WISDE MUTTICE VERTICAL CRAOKS, SUNKING AND CRAOKS, FRASS AT BASE FOOR FORM           420         SINCDE ST         GASH         61         MUTTICE VERTICAL CRACKS, FRASS AT BASE ON TRIVENCUM OF FRASS ON THE MUTTICE VERTICAL CRACKS, SUNKING AND COULD OF CRAY, SUNKING AND COULD OF CRAY, SUNKING AND CRAOKS, FRASS AT BASE ON TRIVENCUM OF FRASS ON THE MUTTICE VERTICAL CRACKS, SUNKING AND CRACKS, FRASS AT BASE ON TRIVENCUM OF FRASS ON THE SUNKING ST           463         SUNCE ST         GASH         61         MUTTICE VERTICAL CRACKS, SUNKING AND CRACKS, FRASS AT BASE ON TRIVENCUM OF FRASS ON THE MUTTICE VERTICAL CRACKS,	305 5	SIMCOF ST	GASH	10	13	
SOLAT BASE WY BE ROTING TRUNK, FULLOW AT 5, CRACK G MW/SDE OF STEM           314 SMCDE ST         GASH         575E OF MAIN BRINKH & E SEE           384 SMCDE ST         GASH         43         13           384 SMCDE ST         GASH         44         13         TOWING HOUSEL         CRACKS, BECAY AT CODOMINANT STEM LINON.           424 SMCDE ST         GASH         44         13         TOWING HOUSEL         CRACKS, SUMEN CANCER ON SECTION CARCKS.           424 SMCDE ST         GASH         40         9         DYNG, POOR FORM, MULTILE VERTICAL CRACKS, SUMEN CANKER ON SEC         HOUSEL           472 SMCDE ST         GASH         40         9         DYNG, POOR FORM, MULTILE VERTICAL CRACKS, SUMEN CANKER ON SEC           472 SMCDE ST         GASH         44         10         DOLEAND FRASS ON W SDE           480 SMCDE ST         GASH         47         7         INTERNAL DECAY, OREN VERTICAL CRACKS, SMAST BASE, FOOR FORM           480 SMCDE ST         GASH         47         7         INTERNAL DECAY, OREN VERTICAL CRACKS, SMAST BASE, FOOR FORM           480 SMCDE ST         GASH         40         10         MULTILE VERTICAL CRACKS, SMEDINE ON INCOM TO FRASS ON THE           480 SMCDE ST         GASH         64         10         NORTH TREE, SUNT PROUGH AT BASE           560 SMCDE ST	303 0		0,011	43	15	
114         SINCE ST         GASH         57         17         SISTE OF MAIN BRANCH & EVALUATION AND SECOND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND A	310 S	SIMCOE ST	BASH	41	12	
N TREE. MULTIFLE VERTICAL CRACKS, DECAY AT DODAINANT STEM UNION HOLLOW SOLVAD ALL ARCIAND. DEAD AND SPLITTING MAIN BRANCHS IS LEANING 420 SINCOE ST         GASH         44         14         S. TREE 2 LARGE BROKEN BRANCHS AD LARGE OPEN CRACK AT 3 STEM UNION 420 SINCOE ST         GASH         44         9         DYING. POOR FORM MULTIFLE VERTICAL CRACKS. MULTIFLE VERTICAL CRACKS. SUMEN CONVERTISESON SDE HOLLOW 427 SINCOE ST         GASH         44         9         DYING. POOR FORM MULTIFLE VERTICAL CRACKS. MULTIFLE VERTICAL CRACKS. SUMEN CONVERTISESON SDE HOLLOW 426 SINCOE ST         GASH         44         10         DOLLAND FRASS ON WISE           440 SINCOE ST         BASH         44         10         HOLE AND FRASS ON WISE         LARGE CANCER ON SE SDE AND FRESH SPLITTING. LARGE AMT OF FRASS. OPEN 10. HOLE AND FRASS ON WISE           460 SINCOE ST         GASH         47         7         INTERNAL DECAY, OPEN VERTICAL CRACKS. SINCOE ST         GASH         47           461 SINCOE ST         GASH         47         10         INDERTIFICAL CRACKS. SINCOE ST         GASH         47           560 SINCOE ST         GASH         47         11         MULTIFLE VERTICAL CRACKS. SINCOE ST         GASH         46         10         LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS. ROT MUSH AT BASE           560 SINCOE ST         GASH         46         10         LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS. ROT MUSH AND REAS ON THE SECON THE SECO	214 5			57	17	
Bell SMCOE ST         GASH         44         14         S, TREE 2 LARGE BROKEN BRANCHES AND LARGE OPEN CRACK AT 3 STEM UNION.           420 SINCOE ST         GASH         44         14         S, TREE 2 LARGE BROKEN BRANCHES AND LARGE OPEN CRACK AT 3 STEM UNION.           424 SINCOE ST         GASH         40         9         DYING, POOR FORM, MULTILE VERTICAL CRACKS.           474 SINCOE ST         GASH         46         10         SOUND 1/2 AROUND.         LARGE CANEE ON SE DE AND FRESH SHITTING. LARGE AMT OF FRASS. OPEN           474 SINCOE ST         BASH         44         10         HOLE AND FRASS ONW SIDE         HOLE AND FRASS ONW SIDE           480 SINCOE ST         GASH         47         T         INTERNAL DECAY, OPEN VERTICAL CRACKS, FRASS AT BASE. POOR FORM.           491 SINCOE ST         GASH         47         T         INTERNAL DECAY, OPEN VERTICAL CRACKS, SINGE OPEN LARGE ANOUNT OF FRASS ON THE           492 SINCOE ST         GASH         47         11         MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, SINGE OPEN LARGE ANOUNT OF FRASS ON THE           590 SINCOE ST         GASH         46         10         LARGE ANDUNT OF FRASS. NOT THE DECAY, 34 HOLLOW SOUND           590 SINCOE ST         GASH         45         10         NORTH TIREE ISEL THERVICE CRACKS, INTERNAL COLUNIO F DECAY, 34 HOLLOW SOUND           590 SINCOE ST         GASH	314 8	SINCOEST	GASH	57	17	
420         SINCE ST         GASH         44         14         S. TREE 2 LARGE BROKEN BRANCHES AND LARGE OPEN CRACK AT 3 STEM UNION.           424         SINCE ST         GASH         40         9         D/INS, ROOR PROM, MALTPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, MALTPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, SUNCEY CANKER ON SUBCE HOLLOW           472         SINCE ST         GASH         46         10         SOUND 1/2 AROUND, ROOKS, SUNCEY CANKER ON SUBCE AND FRESH SPLITTING, LARGE ANT OF FRASS, OPEN           474         SINCE ST         BASH         44         10         HOLE AND FRASS ON VSDE.           480         SINCE ST         GASH         47         7         ITTERNAL DECAY, OPEN VERTICAL CRACKS, FRASS AT BASE, POOR FORM           481         SINCE ST         GASH         47         7         ITTERNAL DECAY, OPEN VERTICAL CRACKS, FRASS AT BASE, POOR FORM           481         SINCE ST         GASH         47         11         MLITTLE VERTICAL CRACKS, SINGE OPEN, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS ON THE           492         SINCE ST         GASH         41         11         MLITTLE VERTICAL CRACKS, ITTERNAL COLUNI OF DECAY, 34 HOLLOW SOUND, SOUNT TITEE BEEDS EDTOR SING SINGERMETANT LEAN.           590         SINCE ST         GASH         45         10         NORTH TITEE ESINFICANT DECAY. TARGE CONTINUENT AT AT ASE CONTINUENT AT AN FRASS           660         SMCCE ST						
424         SMODE ST         GASH         40         9         DYING, POOR FORM, MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, SUMKEN CANKER ON COMPRESSION SDE, HOLLOW MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, SUMKEN CANKER ON COMPRESSION SDE, HOLLOW LARCE CAMER ON SEE           474         SIMDOE ST         BASH         44         10         HOLLOW SOLE           474         SIMDOE ST         BASH         47         7         INTERNAL DECAY, OPEN VERTICAL CRACKS, MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS,	384 S	SIMCOE ST	GASH	43	13	TOWARD HOUSE.
424         SMOCE ST         GASH         40         9         DYING, POOR FORM, MLLTRLE VERTICAL CRACKS, MLLTRLE, VERTICAL CRACKS, SUMKEN CANKER ON COMPRESSION SDE, HOLLOW MLTRLE, VERTICAL CRACKS, SUMKEN CANKER ON COMPRESSION SDE, HOLLOW LARGE CANKER ON SEE SDE AND FRESH SPLITTING, LARGE AMO OF FRASS, OPEN LARGE CANKER ON SEE SDE AND FRESH SPLITTING, LARGE AMO OF FRASS, OPEN LARGE CANKER ON SEE SDE AND FRESH SPLITTING, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, OPEN 400 SIMCOE ST           440 SIMCOE ST         BASH         47         7         INTERNAL DECAY, OPEN VERTICAL CRACKS, FRASS AT BASE POOR FORM           441 SIMCOE ST         GASH         47         7         INTERNAL DECAY, OPEN VERTICAL CRACKS, INTERNAL, COLUMN OF DECAY, 324 HOLLOW SOUND, MLTRLE VERTICAL CRACKS, INTERNAL, COLUMN OF DECAY, 344 HOLLOW SOUND, SOUTH TREE DESDE STOP SION SIGNERANT DECAY AT BASE ON THE SOUTH TREE DESDE STOP SION SIGNERANT LCAIL SOU SIMCOE ST         GASH         46         10         LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, NOT MASH FROMS, SIGNERANT LCAIL SOUTH TREE DESDE STOP SION SIGNERANT LCAIL SOUTH TREE SIGNERCANT DECAY, TRASS, NOT MASH FROMAS, SIGNERANT LCAIL SOUTH TREE SIGNERCANT DECAY, TRASS, NOT MASH FROMAS, SIGNERANT LCAIL SOUTH TREE, SIGNERCANT DECAY, TRASS, LEAN SRR 313944.           590 SIMCOE ST         GASH         46         16         NORTH TREE, SIGNERCANT DECAY, TRASS, LEAN SIGNER SIGNERAS ON N. SIDE           744 SIMCOE ST         GASH         46         16         NORTH TREE, SIGNERCANT DECAY, TRASS, LEAN SIGNER SIGN NO.           696 SIMCOE ST         GASH         46         16         NORTH TREE, SIGNERCANT DECAY, FRASS, LEAN SI	420 5			44	14	
MULTPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, SUMER CANCER ON COMPRESSION SIDE, HOLLOW           472 SINCOE ST         BASH         46         10         SOURCE ON SOLE         SOLE AND FRASS ON WISE.           474 SINCOE ST         BASH         47         7         INTERNAL DECAY, OPEN VERTICAL CRACKS, FRASS AT BASE, FOOR FORM.           480 SINCOE ST         GASH         60         16         MULTPLE VERTICAL CRACKS.           481 SINCOE ST         GASH         42         8         GROUND. WOODFECKER HOLES.           589 SINCOE ST         GASH         71         11         MULTPLE VERTICAL CRACKS.           590 SINCOE ST         GASH         71         11         MULTPLE VERTICAL CRACKS.           590 SINCOE ST         GASH         71         11         MULTPLE VERTICAL CRACKS.           590 SINCOE ST         GASH         73         10         NORTH TREE SPLIT THROUGH AT BASE.           664 SINCOE ST         GASH         55         17         MULTPLE PONTS OF DECAY. LARGE CAVITY WITH ADVANCED DECAY AT ALSEN ON TRENS ON N. SOLE.           670 SINCOE ST         GASH         45         8         NORTH TREE SPLIT THROUGH AT BASE.           660 SINCOE ST         GASH         46         15         LARGE AREA OF DECAY AT BASE, RAST. MARK ANSOLTH SOL THAN SOLE.           744 SINCOE ST         GASH	420 3		GASH	44	14	3. TREE, 2 LARGE BROKEN BRANCHES AND LARGE OPEN CRACK AT 3 STEW UNION.
472         SMODE ST         GASH         46         10         SOUND 1/2 ARDUND. LARGE CANKER ON SE BLE AND FRESH SPLITTING. LARGE ANT OF FRASS. OPEN 474 SIMCOE ST           480         SIMCOE ST         BASH         44         10         HOLE AND FRASS. ON W SDE           480         SIMCOE ST         BASH         47         7         INTERNAL DECAY, OPEN VERTICAL CRACKS, FRASS A TEASE, POOR FORM.           481         SIMCOE ST         GASH         60         16         MULTIFLE VERTICAL CRACKS, SOME OPEN LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS ON THE GASH           482         SIMCOE ST         GASH         42         8         GROUND. WOODFRECH FOLES.           569         SIMCOE ST         GASH         46         10         LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS. ROOT MUSHROWS, SIGNFCANT DECAY, TA BASE ON TENSIONS OBE.           590         SIMCOE ST         GASH         45         10         NORTH TREE SIGNFCANT DECAY, INSER CANT MECAY AND FRASS ON N. SDE.           540         SIMCOE ST         GASH         45         10         NORTH TREE SOUNDS HOLLOW 3/4 AROUND. DECAY AND FRASS ON N. SDE.           540         SIMCOE ST         GASH         46         15         LARGE AREA OF DECAY, FRASS, LEAN SRR 813844.           666         SIMCOE ST         GASH         46         15         LARGE AREA OF DECAY, TARGE FRASS.	424 S	SIMCOE ST	GASH	40	9	DYING. POOR FORM, MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS.
LARGE CANCER ON SE SIDE AND FRESH SPLITTING. LARGE AMT OF FRASS. OPEN474 SINCOE STBASH477480 SINCOE STGASH6016481 SINCOE STGASH6016482 SINCOE STGASH28580 SINCOE STGASH28590 SINCOE STGASH7111590 SINCOE STGASH7111590 SINCOE STGASH6410LARGE ANDUNT OF FRASS. RITERIAL COLUMN OF DECAY. 34 HOLLOW SOUND. SOUTH TREE BESIDE STOP SIGN. SIGNIFICANT DECAY. AT BASE ON THESION SDE. SOUTH TREE BESIDE STOP SIGN. SIGNIFICANT DECAY. AT BASE ON THESION SDE.590 SINCOE STGASH4310NORTH TREE. SELT THROUGH AT BASE.664 SINCOE STGASH458NORTH TREE. SIGNIFICANT DECAY. LARGE CAVITY WITH ADVANCED DECAY 13M. FRASS680 SINCOE STGASH6816NORTH TREE. SIGNIFICANT DECAY. FRASS. LEAN. SIR 813844.696 SINCOE STGASH6816NORTH TREE. SIGNIFICANT DECAY. FRASS. CON SUTH SDE. 1/3-1/2 HOLLOW752 SINCOE STGASH6417SOUND LARGE CROWN IS OF BALANCE.680 SINCOE STGASH4617SOUND LARGE CROWN IS OF BALANCE.680 SINCOE STGASH489MULTIPLE VERTCAL CRACKS OPENING, 1/3 HOLLOW SOUND.752 SINCOE STGASH439MULTIPLE VERTCAL CRACKS OFENING, 1/3 HOLLOW SOUND.760 ST MATTHEWS AVEGASH5311TOP CRACK ON SOUTH SDE760 ST MATTHEWS AVEGASH5311TOP CRACK ON SOUTH SDE SOUTH SDE HOLLOW						
474 SINCOLEST       BASH       44       10       HOLE AND FRASS ONW SIDE         480 SINCOLEST       BASH       47       7       INTERNAL DECAY, OFEN VERTICAL CRACKS, FRASS AT BASE POOR FORM.         481 SINCOLEST       GASH       60       16       MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, SOME OFEN, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS ON THE MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, INTERNAL DOLLAN OF DECAY - 34 HOLLOW SOUND.         492 SINCOLEST       GASH       42       8       GROUND. WOODFECKER HOLES.         590 SINCOLEST       GASH       44       10       LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS. NOT MESHADOMS. SIGNIFICANT LEAN.         590 SINCOLEST       GASH       46       10       LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS. CONTROL MUSICONS. SIGNIFICANT LEAN.         590 SINCOLEST       GASH       45       8       NORTH TREE SIGNIFICANT DECAY. LARGE CAVITY WITH ADVANCED DECAY AT 3M. FRASS.         646 SINCOLEST       GASH       45       8       NORTH TREE SIGNIFICANT DECAY. LARGE CAVITY WITH ADVANCED DECAY AT 3M. FRASS.         744 SINCOLEST       GASH       46       15       LARGE AREA OF DECAY AT ABSE FRASS.         744 SINCOLEST       GASH       46       16       LARGE CROWIN SIGE FRASS.         800 SINCOLEST       GASH       48       9       MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS OFENING. 1/3 HOLLOW SOUND.         744 SINCOLEST       GASH       48       9       <	472 8	SIMCOEST	GASH	46	10	
481         SMCOE ST         GASH         60         16         MULTPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, SOME OPEN, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS ON THE           482         SMCOE ST         GASH         42         8         GROUND, MOOPPORT AR ACKS, SOME OPEN, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS ON THE           569         SMCOE ST         GASH         71         11         MULTPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, INTERNAL COLUMN OF DECAY, 3/4 HOLLOW SOUND,           590         SMCOE ST         GASH         46         10         LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, ROOT MUSHROOKS, SIGNIFICANT LEAN,           590         SMCOE ST         GASH         43         10         NORTH TREE SPLIT THROUGH AT BASE.           664         SMCOE ST         GASH         55         17         MULTPLE POINTS OF DECAY, LARGE CAVITY WITH ADVANCED DECAY AT 3M FRASS           680         SMCOE ST         GASH         45         8         NORTH TREE SOLDS HOLLOW 3/4 AROUND, DECAY AND FRASS ON N. SIDE           744         SMCOE ST         GASH         66         16         NORTH TREE SOLDS HOLLOW 3/4 AROUND, DECAY AND FRASS ON N. SIDE           745         SMCOE ST         GASH         60         17         SOLND. LARGE CREW ON SOLID WAR AREA ON SOUTH SIDE 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW           745         SMCOE ST         GASH         60         17         SOLND. LARGE CREW ON SOLID WAR AREA ON SOUTH SIDE 1/3 - 1	474 S	SIMCOE ST	BASH	44	10	
481         SMCOE ST         GASH         60         16         MULTPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, SOME OPEN, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS ON THE           482         SMCOE ST         GASH         42         8         GROUND, MOOPPORT AR ACKS, SOME OPEN, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS ON THE           569         SMCOE ST         GASH         71         11         MULTPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, INTERNAL COLUMN OF DECAY, 3/4 HOLLOW SOUND,           590         SMCOE ST         GASH         46         10         LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, ROOT MUSHROOKS, SIGNIFICANT LEAN,           590         SMCOE ST         GASH         43         10         NORTH TREE SPLIT THROUGH AT BASE.           664         SMCOE ST         GASH         55         17         MULTPLE POINTS OF DECAY, LARGE CAVITY WITH ADVANCED DECAY AT 3M FRASS           680         SMCOE ST         GASH         45         8         NORTH TREE SOLDS HOLLOW 3/4 AROUND, DECAY AND FRASS ON N. SIDE           744         SMCOE ST         GASH         66         16         NORTH TREE SOLDS HOLLOW 3/4 AROUND, DECAY AND FRASS ON N. SIDE           745         SMCOE ST         GASH         60         17         SOLND. LARGE CREW ON SOLID WAR AREA ON SOUTH SIDE 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW           745         SMCOE ST         GASH         60         17         SOLND. LARGE CREW ON SOLID WAR AREA ON SOUTH SIDE 1/3 - 1						
MLLTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, SOME OPEN, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS ON THE           442 SINCOE ST         GASH         71         INULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, INTERNAL OCUMN OF DECAY, 34 HOLLOW SOUND.           560 SINCOE ST         GASH         71         INULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, INTERNAL OCUMN OF DECAY, 34 HOLLOW SOUND.           560 SINCOE ST         GASH         46         10         LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS. ROOT MUSHROOMS. SIGNIFICANT LEAN.           560 SINCOE ST         GASH         43         10         NORTH TREE SELIT THROUGH AT BASE.           664 SINCOE ST         GASH         55         17         MLITIPLE POINTS OF DECAY. LARGE CAVITY WITH ADVANCED DECAY AT 3M FRASS.           660 SINCOE ST         GASH         45         8         NORTH TREE SIGNIFICANT DECAY, FRASS, LEAN. SRR 613844.           6766 SINCOE ST         GASH         66         15         LARGE AREA OF DECAY AT BASE. MACUND, DECAY AND FRASS ON N. SIDE           744 SINCOE ST         GASH         66         17         SOUND. LARGE CROWN IS OFF BALANCE.           800 SINCOE ST         GASH         60         17         SOUND. LARGE CROWN IS OFF BALANCE.           800 SINCOE ST         GASH         9         MLITTLE VERTICAL CRACKS OPENIG, 174 HOLLOW SOUND.           806 SINCOE ST         GASH         9         SEL, SIN, INTERNAL OF ORTAGE. MUST HALL ARCONV SOUND.	480 S	SIMCOE ST	BASH	47	7	INTERNAL DECAY, OPEN VERTICAL CRACKS, FRASS AT BASE. POOR FORM.
MLTTPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, SOME OPEN, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS ON THE           942 SINCOE ST         GASH         71         11         MULTPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, INTERNAL CACULAN OF DECAY, 3/4 HOLLOW SOUND.           569 SINCOE ST         GASH         46         10         LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS. ROOT MUSHROOMS. SIGNIFICANT DECAY, 04 TA BASE ON TENSION SDE.           590 SINCOE ST         GASH         46         10         LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS. ROOT MUSHROOMS. SIGNIFICANT LEAN.           590 SINCOE ST         GASH         55         17         MULTPLE PONTS OF DECAY. LARGE CAVITY WITH ADVANCED DECAY AT 3M. FRASS.           660 SINCOE ST         GASH         45         8         NORTH TREE SIGNIFICANT DECAY, FRASS, LEAN. SRR 813844.           696 SINCOE ST         GASH         66         15         NORTH TREE SOUNDS HOLLOW 3/4 AROUND, DECAY AND FRASS ON N. SIDE           744 SINCOE ST         GASH         66         17         SOUND. LARGE CROWN 3/4 AROUND, DECAY AND FRASS. ON SOUTH SIDE 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW           752 SINCOE ST         GASH         60         17         SOUND. LARGE CROWN 3/6 FRANS.           600 SINCOE ST         GASH         61         17         SOUND. LARGE CROWN 3/6 FRANS.           760 ST MATTHEWS AVE         GASH         29         SELE TITTHE, ISO ANALL CRACKS OPENING, 1/3 HOLLOW SOUND.           766 PORTAGE AVE         GASH	481 5	SIMCOE ST	GASH	60	16	MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS.
669         SINCOE ST         GASH         71         11         MULTIPLE VERTICAL CERCICS, INTERNAL COLUMN OF DECAY, 34 HOLLOW SOUND.           590         SIMCOE ST         GASH         46         10         LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS. ROOT MUSHROOMS. SIGNIFCANT LEAN.           590         SIMCOE ST         GASH         43         10         NORTH TREE. SPLIT THROUGH AT BASE.           664         SIMCOE ST         GASH         55         17         MULTIPLE POINTS OF DECAY. LARGE CAVITY WITH ADVANCED DECAY AT 3M. FRASS.           680         SIMCOE ST         GASH         45         8         NORTH TREE. SIGNIFICANT DECAY, FRASS. LEAN. SRR 813844.           696         SIMCOE ST         GASH         46         15         LARGE AREA OF DECAY AT BASE. FRASS.           744         SIMCOE ST         GASH         46         15         LARGE AREA OF DECAY AT BASE. FRASS.           752         SIMCOE ST         GASH         48         9         MULTPLE VERTICAL CRACKS OPENING, 1/3 HOLLOW SOUND.           800         SIMCOE ST         GASH         48         9         MULTPLE VERTICAL CRACKS OPENING, 1/3 HOLLOW SOUND.           760         ST MATTHEWS AVE         GASH         49         SPLIT THRU, BOLTED, FRASS, BASAL ROT, HOLLOW SOUND 34 AROUND.           761         SORT MATTHEWS AVE <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>						
SOUTH TREE DESIDE STOP SIGN. SIGNIPCANT DECAY AT BASE ON TENSION SIDE.590 SINCOE STGASH4310NORTH TREE. SPLIT THROUGH AT BASE.664 SINCOE STGASH5517MULTPLE POINTS OF DECAY. LARGE CAVITY WITH ADVANCED DECAY AT 3M. FRASS.664 SINCOE STGASH458NORTH TREE. SIGNIFICANT DECAY, FRASS. LEAN. SRR 813844.666 SINCOE STGASH458NORTH TREE. SIGNIFICANT DECAY, FRASS. LEAN. SRR 813844.666 SINCOE STGASH4615LARGE AREA OF DECAY AT BASE, FRASS.744 SINCOE STGASH6017SOUND. LARGE CROW NIS OF BALANCE.752 SINCOE STGASH6017SOUND. LARGE CROW NIS OF FRALANCE.800 SINCOE STGASH489MULTPLE VERTCAL CRACKS OPENING, 1/3 HOLLOW SOUND.806 SINCOE STGASH398SOUND. LARGE CROW NIS OF FRALANCE.800 SINCOE STGASH398SIGNIFICANT LEAN. MAJOR CRACK ON SOUND J44 AROUND.766 ST MATTHEWS AVEGASH3311TOP DY ING.766 PORTAGE AVEGASH5310VERT CRACKS ON BOHT SIDES OF TREES NOT MULTIREWS AND VERTCAL CRACKS, FRASS.807 TORONTO STGASH5310VERT CRACKS ON SIDE SIGNIFICANT LEAN, MAJOR CRACK ON TENSION SIDE.807 TORONTO STGASH5310VERT CRACKS ON BOHT SIDES OF TREES ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW807 TORONTO STGASH5310VERT CRACKS ON SOUND ALL AROUND, LARGE AMOUND807 TORONTO STGASH5310VERT CRACKS ON SOUND ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS<						
590 SINCOE STGASH4610LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS. ROOT MUSHROOMS. SIGNIFICANT LEAN.590 SINCOE STGASH4310NORTH TREE. SPLIT THROUGH AT BASE.664 SINCOE STGASH5517MULTIPLE POINTS OF DECAY. LARGE CAVITY WITH ADVANCED DECAY AT 3M. FRASS.668 SINCOE STGASH458NORTH TREE. SIGNIFICANT DECAY, FRASS. LEAN. SRR 813844.696 SINCOE STGASH6816NORTH TREE. SOUNDS HOLLOW 3/4 AROUND, DECAY AND FRASS ON N. SIDE.744 SINCOE STGASH6816NORTH TREE. SOUNDS HOLLOW 3/4 AROUND, DECAY AND FRASS ON N. SIDE.752 SINCOE STGASH6017SOUND. LARGE CROWN IS OFF BALANCE.800 SINCOE STGASH489MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS OPENING, 1/3 HOLLOW SOUND.806 SINCOE STGASH489SIDE, SIG. INTERNAL DECAY. SOUNDS FLICT MATTHEWS. LG CANKER ON TENSION760 ST MATTHEWS AVEGASH398SIDE, SIG. INTERNAL DECAY. SOUND ALLAR COUND.765 PORTAGE AVEGASH5311TOP DYNO.765 PORTAGE AVEGASH5310DECAYED BUTTRES ROOT ON TENSION SIDE.765 PORTAGE AVEGASH5310DECAYED BUTTRES ROOT ON TENSION SIDE.765 PORTAGE AVEGASH5310DECAYED BUTTRES ROOT ON TENSION SIDE.766 PORTAGE AVEGASH5310DECAYED BUTTRES ROOT ON TENSION SIDE.776 PORTAGE AVEGASH5310DECAYED BUTTRES ROOT ON TENSION SIDE.776 PORTAGE AVEGASH5310DECAYED BUTTRES	569 5	SIMCOE ST	GASH	71	11	
664       SIMCOE ST       GASH       55       17       MULTIPLE POINTS OF DECAY, LARGE CAVITY WITH ADVANCED DECAY AT 3M, FRASS         680       SIMCOE ST       GASH       45       8       NORTH TREE, SIGNIFICANT DECAY, FRASS, LEAN, SRR 813844.         696       SIMCOE ST       GASH       45       8       NORTH TREE, SIGNIFICANT DECAY, AT BASE, FRASS, ON N, SIDE         744       SIMCOE ST       GASH       46       15       LARGE AREA OF DECAY AT BASE, FRASS, OPEN CAUND, DECAY AND FRASS ON N, SIDE         744       SIMCOE ST       GASH       60       17       SOUND, LARGE CROWN IS OFF BALANCE.         800       SIMCOE ST       GASH       48       9       MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS OPENING, 1/3 HOLLOW SOUND.         760       ST MATTHEWS AVE       GASH       29       SPLIT THRU, BOLTED, FRASS, BASAL ROT, HOLLOW SOUND.         760       ST MATTHEWS AVE       GASH       39       3       SIGNIFICANT LEAN, MAJOR CRACK ON COMPRESSION SUBL, GACK ON TENSION SUBL, 3/4 AROUND.         760       ST MATTHEWS AVE       GASH       53       10       DECAYED BUTTRESS ROOT ON TENSION SUBL, CRACK ON TENSION SUBL, 3/4 AROUND.         7707 CRINTO ST       GASH       53       10       VERT CRACKS ON BOTH SUBS OF TREE, FRASS, DECAY, MAJOR CANKERS         782       TORONTO ST       GASH       53	590 S	SIMCOE ST	GASH	46	10	
664       SIMCOE ST       GASH       55       17       MULTIPLE POINTS OF DECAY, LARGE CAVITY WITH ADVANCED DECAY AT 3M, FRASS         680       SIMCOE ST       GASH       45       8       NORTH TREE, SIGNIFICANT DECAY, FRASS, LEAN, SRR 813844.         696       SIMCOE ST       GASH       68       16       NORTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW 3/4 AROUND, DECAY AND FRASS ON N. SIDE.         744       SIMCOE ST       GASH       66       15       LARGE AREA OF DECAY AT BASE, FRASS.         0FEN GRACK ON SOUTH SIDE. SUMKEN AREA ON SOUTH SIDE. SUMKEN AREA ON SOUTH SIDE. 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW       712 HOLLOW         752       SIMCOE ST       GASH       60       17       SOUND. LARGE CROWN IS OFF BALANCE.         800       SIMCOE ST       GASH       48       9       MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS OPENING, 1/3 HOLLOW SOUND.         760       ST MATTHEWS AVE       GASH       39       SIEL TIFRU, BOLTEO, FRASS, BASAL ROT, HOLLOW SOUND.         760       ST MATTHEWS AVE       GASH       39       SIGNIFICANT LEAN, MAJOR CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, CRACK ON TENSION SIDE, 202 TORONTO ST         760       ST MATTHEWS AVE       GASH       35       10       DECAYED BUTTRESS ROTO NITESION SIDE, CRACK ON TENSION SIDE, 202 TORONTO ST         761       GASH       53       10       DECAYED BUTTRESS ROTO NUETRESS NOT SIDE, CRACK ON TENSION SIDE,						
680SINCOE STGASH458NORTH TREE. SIGNIFICANT DECAY, FRASS, LEAN. SRR 813844.696SINCOE STGASH6816NORTH TREE. SOUNDS HOLLOW 3/4 AROUND, DECAY AND FRASS ON N. SIDE744SINCOE STGASH4615LARGE AREA OF DECAY AT BASE, FRASS. OPEN CRACK ON SOUTH SIDE SUNKEN AREA ON SOUTH SIDE 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW752SINCOE STGASH6017SOUND. LARGE CROWN IS OF BALANCE.800SINCOE STGASH489MULTPLE VERTICAL CRACKS OPENING, 13 HOLLOW SOUND.806SINCOE STGASH429SPLIT THRU, BOLTED, FRASS, BASAL ROT, HOLLOW SOUND.760ST MATTHEWS AVEGASH398SDEC, SIG. INTERNAL DECAY. SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND. PLANK ON W/ SIDE OF SINCOE, 1ST TREE S/O ST.MATTHEWS, LG CANKER ON TENSION760ST MATTHEWS AVEGASH5311TOP DYING.761ST MATTHEWS AVEGASH5311TOP DYING.762STORONTO STGASH5310DECAYED BUTTRESS ROOT ON TENSION SIDE.763ST ORONTO STGASH5310VERT CRACKS ON BUT SIDE SIDE TREE, FRASS, DECAY, MAJOR CANKERS764STORONTO STGASH5310VERT CRACKS BASAL ROT770 CONTO STGASH5310VERT CRACKS BASA, BUTTRESS ROT MUSHROOMS, 34 HOLLOW422TORONTO STGASH5310OECAYED BUTTRESS ROT MUSHROOMS, SUCAY AND FRASS ON TENSION422TORONTO STGASH5310OECAYED BUTTRESS ROT MUSHROOMS, 34 HOLLOW <td>590 S</td> <td>SIMCOE ST</td> <td>GASH</td> <td>43</td> <td>10</td> <td>NORTH TREE. SPLIT THROUGH AT BASE.</td>	590 S	SIMCOE ST	GASH	43	10	NORTH TREE. SPLIT THROUGH AT BASE.
680 SINCOE STGASH458NORTH TREE. SIGNIFICANT DECAY, FRASS, LEAN. SRR 813844.696 SINCOE STGASH6816NORTH TREE. SOUNDS HOLLOW 3/4 AROUND, DECAY AND FRASS ON N. SIDE744 SINCOE STGASH4615LARGE AREA OF DECAY AT BASE, FRASS. OPEN CRACK ON SOUTH SIDE SUMMED AREA ON SOUTH SIDE 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW752 SINCOE STGASH6017SOUND. LARGE CROWN IS OFF BALANCE.800 SINCOE STGASH489MULTPLE VERTICAL CRACKS OFBINIG, 1/3 HOLLOW SOUND.806 SINCOE STGASH429SPLIT THRU, BOLTED, FRASS, BASAL ROT, HOLLOW SOUND.760 ST MATTHEWS AVEGASH398SDE, SIG. INTERNAL DECAY. SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND.760 ST MATTHEWS AVEGASH5311TOP DYING.760 ST MATTHEWS AVEGASH5311TOP DYING.760 ST MATTHEWS AVEGASH5310DECAYED BUTTRESS ROOT ON TENSION SIDE.761 ST CARDY OF STGASH5310DECAYED BUTTRESS ROOT ON TENSION SIDE.762 FORTAGE AVEGASH5310DECAYED BUTTRESS ROOT ON TENSION SIDE.763 TORONTO STGASH5310DECAYED BUTTRESS ROOT ON LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN.764 TORONTO STGASH5310DECAYED BUTTRESS ROOT ON LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN.765 FORNTO STGASH5310VERT CRACKS, BASAL ROT767 TORONTO STGASH5310DECAYED BUTTRESS ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW763 TORONTO STGASH5310SOUND CONTENSION SIDE, LE	664 S	SIMCOE ST	GASH	55	17	MULTIPLE POINTS OF DECAY, LARGE CAVITY WITH ADVANCED DECAY AT 3M. FRASS
696 SMCOE STGASH6816NORTH TREE SOUNDS HOLLOW 3/4 AROUND, DECAY AND FRASS ON N. SIDE744 SIMCOE STGASH4615LARGE AREA OF DECAY AT BASE, FRASS, OPEN CRACK ON SOUTH SIDE. SUNKEN AREA ON SOUTH SIDE. 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW752 SIMCOE STGASH6017SOUND, LARGE CROWN IS OFF BALANCE.800 SIMCOE STGASH489MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS OPENING, 1/3 HOLLOW SOUND.806 SIMCOE STGASH429SPLIT THRU, BOLTED, FRASS, BASAL ROT, HOLLOW SOUND.806 SIMCOE STGASH398SIDE, SG, INTERNAL DECAY, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND.760 ST MATTHEWS, LAG CANKER CONTENSIONSIDE, SG, INTERNAL DECAY, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND.760 ST MATTHEWS, AVEGASH398SIDE, SG, INTERNAL DECAY, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND.765 PORTAGE AVEGASH5311TOPDYING.822 TORONTO STGASH5310DECAYED BUITREES ROOT ON TENSION SIDE, CRACK ON TENSION SIDE, 282 TORONTO STGASH307 TORONTO STGASH5310DECAYED BUITRESS ROOT ON TENSION SIDE, CRACK ON TENSION SIDE, 282 TORONTO STGASH422 TORONTO STGASH5310DECAYED RACK ON SUBTREES ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW 422 TORONTO STGASH53423 TORONTO STGASH5310SOUND, DECAY COLUMN 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ALL AROUND, TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY ON TENSION 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ALL AROUND, TENSION SIDE, MUSH SPLITTRES423 TORONTO STGASH5310SOURT CRACK ON SWIEDE, FRASS, BUTTRESS ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW 422 TORONTO ST </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>						
744 SINCOE STGA SH4615LARGE AREA OF DECAY AT BASE, FRASS. OFEN CRACK ON SOUTH SIDE. SUMKEN AREA ON SOUTH SIDE. 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW752 SINCOE STGA SH6017SOUND. LARGE CROWN IS OFF BALANCE.800 SINCOE STGA SH489MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS OPENING, 1/3 HOLLOW SOUND.806 SINCOE STGA SH429SPLIT THRU, BOLTED, FRASS, BASAL ROT, HOLLOW SOUND.760 ST MATTHEWS AVEGA SH398SIDE, SIG. INTERNAL DECAY, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND. FLANK CON WIS DE OF SIMCOE IST TREE SIO ST. MATTHEWS, LG CANKER ON TENSION760 ST MATTHEWS AVEGA SH398SIDE, SIG. INTERNAL DECAY, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND. FLANKAGE, 3RD TREE N. OF PORTAGE, MULTIPLE MAJOR VERTICAL CRACKS, FRASS, SIGNIFCANT LEAN, MAJOR CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, CRACK ON TENSION SIDE, SIGNIFCANT LEAN, MAJOR CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, CRACK ON TENSION SIDE, SIGNIFCANT LEAN, MAJOR CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, CRACK ON TENSION SIDE, SIGNIFCANT LEAN, MAJOR CRACK ON SOUND, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN, OPEN CRACK ON SW SIDE, FRASS, BUTTRESS ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW OPEN CRACK ON SW SIDE, FRASS, BUTTRESS ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW OPEN CRACK ON SW SIDE, FRASS, BUTTRESS ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW OPEN CRACK ON SW SIDE, FRASS, BUTTRESS ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW OPEN CRACK ON SW SIDE, FRASS, BUTTRESS ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ALL AROUND, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN, OPEN CRACK ON SW SIDE, FRASS, BUTTRESS ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW 0/5 TORONTO ST423 TORONTO STGASH5310SOUND, DECAY COLUMN 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS ST HRU AT HAJOR SOUND ITENSION SIDE, HEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW423 TO	680 S	SIMCOE ST	GASH	45	8	NORTH TREE. SIGNIFICANT DECAY, FRASS, LEAN. SRR 813844.
752 SINCOE STGASH6017SOUND. LARGE CROWN IS OFF BALANCE.800 SINCOE STGASH489MULTIPLE VERTCAL CRACKS OPENING, 1/3 HOLLOW SOUND.806 SINCOE STGASH429SPLIT THRU, BOLTED, FRASS, BASAL ROT, HOLLOW SOUND.806 SINCOE STGASH429SPLIT THRU, BOLTED, FRASS, BASAL ROT, HOLLOW SOUND.760 ST MATTHEWS AVEGASH398SIDE, SIG. INTERNAL DECAY. SOUNDS HOLLOW SOUND.765 PORTAGE AVEGASH5311TOP DY ING.282 TORONTO STGASH5310DECAYED SUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND.765 PORTAGE AVEGASH5310VERT CRACKS ON BOTH TRESS ROOT ON TENSION SIDE.282 TORONTO STGASH5310VERT CRACKS ON SUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND. LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN.362 TORONTO STGASH5712SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN.408 TORONTO STGASH5712SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN.422 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS423 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS424 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS425 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS426 TORONTO STGASH5616MUSHROOMS, HOLLOW ALL AROUND, TRY INCREMENTE DORER576 TORONTO STGASH <td>696 S</td> <td>SIMCOE ST</td> <td>GASH</td> <td>68</td> <td>16</td> <td>NORTH TREE. SOUNDS HOLLOW 3/4 AROUND, DECAY AND FRASS ON N. SIDE.</td>	696 S	SIMCOE ST	GASH	68	16	NORTH TREE. SOUNDS HOLLOW 3/4 AROUND, DECAY AND FRASS ON N. SIDE.
752 SINCOE STGASH6017SOUND. LARGE CROWN IS OFF BALANCE.800 SINCOE STGASH489MULTIPLE VERTCAL CRACKS OPENING, 1/3 HOLLOW SOUND.806 SINCOE STGASH429SPLIT THRU, BOLTED, FRASS, BASAL ROT, HOLLOW SOUND.806 SINCOE STGASH429SPLIT THRU, BOLTED, FRASS, BASAL ROT, HOLLOW SOUND.760 ST MATTHEWS AVEGASH398SIDE, SIG. INTERNAL DECAY. SOUNDS HOLLOW SOUND.765 PORTAGE AVEGASH5311TOP DY ING.282 TORONTO STGASH5310DECAYED SUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND.765 PORTAGE AVEGASH5310VERT CRACKS ON BOTH TRESS ROOT ON TENSION SIDE.282 TORONTO STGASH5310VERT CRACKS ON SUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND. LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN.362 TORONTO STGASH5712SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN.408 TORONTO STGASH5712SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN.422 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS423 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS424 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS425 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS426 TORONTO STGASH5616MUSHROOMS, HOLLOW ALL AROUND, TRY INCREMENTE DORER576 TORONTO STGASH <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>						
752 SINCOE STGASH6017SOUND. LARGE CROWN IS OFF BALANCE.800 SINCOE STGASH489MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS OPENING, 1/3 HOLLOW SOUND.806 SINCOE STGASH429SPLIT THRU, BOLTED, FRASS, BASAL ROT, HOLLOW SOUND 3/4 AROUND.760 ST MATTHEWS AVEGASH398SIDE, SIG. INTERNAL DECAY. SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND.765 PORTAGE AVEGASH5311TOP DYING.807 TORONTO STGASH5310DECAYED BUTTRESS ROOT ON TENSION SIDE. CRACK ON TENSION SIDE.202 TORONTO STGASH5310DECAYED BUTTRESS ROOT ON TENSION SIDE. CRACK ON TENSION SIDE.203 TORONTO STGASH5510DECAYED BUTTRESS ROOT ON TENSION SIDE. CRACK ON TENSION SIDE.204 TORONTO STGASH5712SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN.408 TORONTO STGASH5310VERT CRACKS ON SW SIDE, FRASS, BUTTRESS ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW422 TORONTO STGASH5310SOUND, DECAY COLUMN423 TORONTO STGASH5310SOUND DECAY COLUMN423 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS569 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS569 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS569 TORONTO STGASH5310BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTED576 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, AD	744 8	SIMCOEST	GASH	46	15	
806 SIMCOE STGASH429SPLIT THRU, BOLTED, FRASS, BASAL ROT, HOLLOW SOUND 3/4 AROUND. FLANK ON WY SIDE OF SIMCOE. 1ST TREE S/O ST.MATTHEWS, LG CANKER ON TENSION760 ST MATTHEWS AVEGASH398SIDE, SIG. INTERNAL DECAY. SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND. FLANKAGE, SRD TREE N. OF PORTAGE, MULTIPLE MAJOR VERTICAL CRACKS, FRASS, SIGNIFICANT LEAN, MAJOR CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, CRACK ON TENSION SIDE, 222 TORONTO STGASH5311TOP DYING. SIGNIFICANT LEAN, MAJOR CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, CRACK ON TENSION SIDE, 307 TORONTO STGASH5310VERT CRACKS CN BOTH SIDES OF TREE, FRASS, DECAY, MAJOR CANKERS362 TORONTO STGASH5310VERT CRACKS ON BOTH SIDES OF TREE, FRASS, DECAY, MAJOR CANKERS362 TORONTO STGASH5712SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN. OPEN CRACK ON SW SIDE, FRASS, BUTTRESS ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW422 TORONTO STGASH5310SOUND, DECAY COLUMN 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION423 TORONTO STGASH5310SOUND, DECAY COLUMN 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND N TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION423 TORONTO STGASH5616MUSHROOMS, HOLLOW SOUND ALL AROUND, TRY INCREMENT BORER569 TORONTO STGASH5310SIGNIFICANT LEAN, DECAY ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY SANDAR676 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS576 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS576 TORONTO STGASH <td< td=""><td>752 5</td><td>SIMCOE ST</td><td>GASH</td><td>60</td><td>17</td><td></td></td<>	752 5	SIMCOE ST	GASH	60	17	
806 SIMCOE STGASH429SPLIT THRU, BOLTED, FRASS, BASAL ROT, HOLLOW SOUND 3/4 AROUND. FLANK ON WY SIDE OF SIMCOE. 1ST TREE S/O ST.MATTHEWS, LG CANKER ON TENSION760 ST MATTHEWS AVEGASH398SIDE, SIG. INTERNAL DECAY. SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND. FLANKAGE, SRD TREE N. OF PORTAGE, MULTIPLE MAJOR VERTICAL CRACKS, FRASS, SIGNIFICANT LEAN, MAJOR CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE. CRACK ON TENSION SIDE.765 PORTAGE AVEGASH5311TOP DYING. SIGNIFICANT LEAN, MAJOR CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE.282 TORONTO STGASH5310VERT CRACKS CN BOTH SIDES OF TREE, FRASS, DECAY, MAJOR CANKERS307 TORONTO STGASH5510VERT CRACKS ON BOTH SIDES OF TREE, FRASS, DECAY, MAJOR CANKERS306 TORONTO STGASH5712SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN. OPEN CRACK ON SUBE, FRASS, BUTTRESS ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW422 TORONTO STGASH5310SOUND, DECAY COLUMN 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION423 TORONTO STGASH5820SIDE569 TORONTO STGASH5616MUSHROOMS, HOLLOW SOUND ALL AROUND, TRY INCREMENT BORER569 TORONTO STGASH5310SIGNIFICANT LEAN, DECAY ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION576 TORONTO STGASH5310BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTOW ALL AROUND, VERTICAL CRACKS569 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS566 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>						
760ST MATTHEWS AVEGA SH398SIDE OF SIMCOE 1ST TREE \$\SO ST.MATTHEWS, LG CANKER ON TENSION760ST MATTHEWS AVEGA SH398SIDE, SIG. INTERNAL DECAY. SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND. FRANKAGE, 3RD TREE N OF PORTAGE, MULTIPLE MAJOR VERTICAL CRACKS, FRASS, SIGNIFICANT LEAN, MAJOR CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, CRACK ON TENSION SIDE, 282 TORONTO STGA SH5311TOP DYING. SIGNIFICANT LEAN, MAJOR CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, CRACK ON TENSION SIDE, 282 TORONTO STGA SH5310DECAYED BUTTRESS ROOT ON TENSION SIDE. DECAYED BUTTRESS ROOT ON TENSION SIDE, SOUND SHOLLOW ALL AROUND, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN. 408 TORONTO STGA SH5510VERT CRACKS ON BOTH SIDES OF TREE, FRASS, BCOAY, MAJOR CANKERS 362 TORONTO STGA SH5310VERT CRACKS, BASAL ROT OPEN CRACK ON SUSIDE, FRASS, BUTTRESS ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS, ON TENSION 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS 531 TORONTO STGA SH5510423 TORONTO STGA SH5610ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS SOUTH TREE, SOLNDS HOLLOW SOUND ALL AROUND, TRY INCREMENT BORER SOUTH TREE, SOLNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR SOUTH TREE, SOLNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR SOUTH TREE, SOLNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS SOUTH TREE, SOLNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS GO TORONTO STGA SH5310576 TORONTO ST	800 S	SIMCOE ST	GASH	48	9	MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS OPENING, 1/3 HOLLOW SOUND.
760ST MATTHEWS AVEGASH398SIDE, SIG. INTERNAL DECAY. SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND. FLANKAGE, 3RD TREE NOF PORTAGE, MULTIPLE MAJOR VERTICAL CRACKS, FRASS, SIGNIFICANT LEAN, MAJOR CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, CRACK ON TENSION SIDE, 282 TORONTO STGASH5311TOP DYING. SIGNIFICANT LEAN, MAJOR CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, CRACK ON TENSION SIDE, 282 TORONTO STGASH5310DECAY ED BUTTRESS ROOT ON TENSION SIDE. DECAY ED BUTTRESS ROOT ON TENSION SIDE, 282 TORONTO STGASH5310VERT CRACKS ON BOTH SIDES OF TREE, FRASS, DECAY, MAJOR CANKERS 362 TORONTO STGASH5712SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN. OPEN CRACK ON SUBE, FRASS, BUTTRESS ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW 422 TORONTO STGASH5310SOUND, DECAY COLUMN 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS, ON TENSION 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ALL AROUND, TRY INCREMENT BORER 563 TORONTO STGASH5610ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS GO TORONTO STGASH5310676TORONTO STGASH <td< td=""><td>806 5</td><td>SIMCOE ST</td><td>GASH</td><td>42</td><td>9</td><td>SPLIT THRU, BOLTED, FRASS, BASAL ROT, HOLLOW SOUND 3/4 AROUND.</td></td<>	806 5	SIMCOE ST	GASH	42	9	SPLIT THRU, BOLTED, FRASS, BASAL ROT, HOLLOW SOUND 3/4 AROUND.
FLANKAGE, 3RD TREE N. OF PORTAGE, MULTIPLE MAJOR VERTICAL CRACKS, FRASS, SIGNIFICANT LEAN, MAJOR CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, CRACK ON TENSION SIDE,282 TORONTO STGASH5310DECAYED BUTTRESS ROOT ON TENSION SIDE, SIGNIFICANT LEAN, MAJOR CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, CRACK ON TENSION SIDE, 307 TORONTO ST307 TORONTO STGASH5310VERT CRACKS ON BOTH SIDES OF TREE, FRASS, DECAY, MAJOR CANKERS 325 TORONTO ST408 TORONTO STGASH5712SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN. OPEN CRACK ON SW SIDE, FRASS, BUTTRESS ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW422 TORONTO STGASH5310SOUND, DECAY COLUMN 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION423 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS SOUND TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION423 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS SOUND TENSION SIDE, MICH SHITTING, TOP DYING SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, TRY INCREMENT BORER SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS. SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW AROUND. SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW AROUND. SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW AROUND						FLANK ON W/ SIDE OF SIMCOE. 1ST TREE S/O ST.MATTHEWS, LG CANKER ON TENSION
765PORTAGE AVEGASH5311TOP DYING. SIGNIFICANT LEAN, MAJOR CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, CRACK ON TENSION SIDE,282TORONTO STGASH5310DECAY ED BUTTRESS ROOT ON TENSION SIDE.307TORONTO STGASH3510VERT CRACKS ON BOTH SIDES OF TREE, FRASS, DECAY, MAJOR CANKERS362TORONTO STGASH5712SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN.408TORONTO STGASH309DEAD, LEANING, VERT CRACKS, BASAL ROT OPEN CRACK ON SW SIDE, FRASS, BUTTRESS ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW422TORONTO STGASH5310SOUND, DECAY COLUMN 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION423TORONTO STGASH5820SIDE470TORONTO STGASH5610ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS531TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS569TORONTO STGASH5310BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTED576TORONTO STGASH5310BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTED576TORONTO STGASH5310NORTH OF ADDRESS. DEAD, LEANING, VERTICAL CRACKS.660TORONTO STGASH5310BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTED576TORONTO STGASH5310BRANCH UNIONS660TORONTO STGASH5310SIDIFICANT LEAN, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/2 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS.679TORONTO S	760 S	ST MATTHEWS AVE	GASH	39	8	
SIGNIFICANT LEAN, MAJOR CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, CRACK ON TENSION SIDE,282TORONTO STGASH5310DECAYED BUTTRESS ROOT ON TENSION SIDE.307TORONTO STGASH3510VERT CRACKS ON BOTH SIDES OF TREE,362TORONTO STGASH5712SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN.408TORONTO STGASH309DEAD, LEANING, VERT CRACKS, BASAL ROT422TORONTO STGASH5310SOUND, DECAY COLUMN423TORONTO STGASH5310SOUND, DECAY COLUMN423TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS470TORONTO STGASH5616MUSHROOMS, HOLLOW SOUND ALL AROUND, TRY INCREMENT BORER569TORONTO STGASH5616MUSHROOMS, HOLLOW SOUND ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR576TORONTO STGASH5310BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTED576TORONTO STGASH5310BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTED576TORONTO STGASH5510NORTH TREE, MULTIPLE VERT CRACKS AT MAJOR BRANCH UNIONS660TORONTO STGASH5917SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/3 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS677TORONTO STGASH5110SIGNIFICANT LEAN, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/2 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS679TORONTO STGASH5110SIGNIFICANT LEAN, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/2 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS679TORONTO ST	765 E		GASH	53	11	
307TORONTO STGASH3510VERT CRACKS ON BOTH SIDES OF TREE, FRASS, DECA Y, MAJOR CANKERS362TORONTO STGASH5712SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN.408TORONTO STGASH309DEAD, LEANING, VERT CRACKS, BASAL ROT OPEN CRACK ON SW SIDE, FRASS, BUTTRESS ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW422TORONTO STGASH5310SOUND, DECAY COLUMN 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION423TORONTO STGASH5820SIDE470TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS531TORONTO STGASH5616MUSHROOMS, HOLLOW SOUND ALL AROUND, TRY INCREMENT BORER569TORONTO STGASH4713SIGNIFICANT LEAN, DECAY ON TENSION SIDE WITH SPLITTING, TOP DY ING SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR576TORONTO STGASH5310BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTED576TORONTO STGASH5310BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTED576TORONTO STGASH5917SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR576TORONTO STGASH5917SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT. CRACKS600TORONTO STGASH5917SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/3 AROUND.666TORONTO STGASH5917SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/2 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS677TORONTO STGASH	705 1	ONTAGEAVE	0, 01	55		
362 TORONTO STGASH5712SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, LARGE AMOUNT OF FRASS, LEAN.408 TORONTO STGASH309DEAD, LEANING, VERT CRACKS, BASAL ROT OPEN CRACK ON SW SIDE, FRASS, BUTTRESS ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW422 TORONTO STGASH5310SOUND, DECAY COLUMN 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION423 TORONTO STGASH5820SIDE470 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS531 TORONTO STGASH5616MUSHROOMS, HOLLOW SOUND ALL AROUND, TRY INCREMENT BORER569 TORONTO STGASH4713SIGNIFICANT LEAN, DECAY ON TENSION SIDE WITH SPLITTING, TOP DY ING SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR576 TORONTO STGASH6114NORTH TREE, MULTIPLE VERT CRACKS AT MAJOR BRANCH UNIONS637 TORONTO STGASH5110BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTED576 TORONTO STGASH5117SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/2 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS.600 TORONTO STGASH5917SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/2 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS.660 TORONTO STGASH5110SIGNIFICANT LEAN, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/2 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS679 TORONTO STGASH4114HOLLOW. SOUTH TREE, SIG LEAN, CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH5110<					10	
408 TORONTO STGASH309DEAD, LEANING, VERT CRACKS, BASAL ROT OPEN CRACK ON SW SIDE, FRASS, BUTTRESS ROOT MUSHROOMS, 3/4 HOLLOW422 TORONTO STGASH5310SOUND, DECAY COLUMN 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION423 TORONTO STGASH5820SIDE470 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS531 TORONTO STGASH5616MUSHROOMS, HOLLOW SOUND ALL AROUND, TRY INCREMENT BORER569 TORONTO STGASH5710BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTED576 TORONTO STGASH5110BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTED576 TORONTO STGASH5110BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTED576 TORONTO STGASH5110BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTED576 TORONTO STGASH5110BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTED576 TORONTO STGASH5110SOUTH TREE, MULTIPLE VERT CRACKS AT MAJOR BRANCH UNIONS600 TORONTO STGASH5917SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/3 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS660 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE/CANT LEAN, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/2 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS679 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE679 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>						
422 TORONTO STGA SH5310SOURD, DECAY COLUMN 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION423 TORONTO STGA SH5820SIDE470 TORONTO STGA SH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS531 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS569 TORONTO STGASH5616MUSHROOMS, HOLLOW SOUND ALL AROUND, TRY INCREMENT BORER569 TORONTO STGASH5310BRANCH UNIONS, BOL TED576 TORONTO STGASH5110BRANCH UNIONS, BOL TED576 TORONTO STGASH6114NORTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR576 TORONTO STGASH555NORTH OF ADDRESS. DEAD, LEANING, VERTICAL CRACKS.600 TORONTO STGASH5917SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/3 AROUND.666 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE679 TORONTO STGASH4114HOLLOW.694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO						
422 TORONTO STGASH5310SOUND, DECAY COLUMN 1/3 - 1/2 HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION SIDE, LEAN, DECAY AND FRASS ON TENSION423 TORONTO STGASH5820SIDE470 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS531 TORONTO STGASH5616MUSHROOMS, HOLLOW SOUND ALL AROUND, TRY INCREMENT BORER569 TORONTO STGASH4713SIGNIFICANT LEAN, DECAY ON TENSION SIDE WITH SPLITTING, TOP DY ING SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR576 TORONTO STGASH5310BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTED576 TORONTO STGASH6114NORTH TREE, MULTIPLE VERT CRACKS AT MAJOR BRANCH UNIONS637 TORONTO STGASH5917SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/3 AROUND.660 TORONTO STGASH5917SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/3 AROUND.666 TORONTO STGASH7217SIGNIFICANT LEAN, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/2 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS679 TORONTO STGASH4114HOLLOW. SOUTH TREE, SIG LEAN, CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH5110694 TORONTO ST<	408 1	OKONIO 31	GASH	30	9	
423 TORONTO STGASH5820SIDE470 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS531 TORONTO STGASH5616MUSHROOMS, HOLLOW SOUND ALL AROUND, TRY INCREMENT BORER569 TORONTO STGASH4713SIGNIFICANT LEAN, DECAY ON TENSION SIDE WITH SPLITTING, TOP DY ING SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR576 TORONTO STGASH5310BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTED576 TORONTO STGASH6114NORTH TREE, MULTIPLE VERT CRACKS AT MAJOR BRANCH UNIONS637 TORONTO STGASH555NORTH OF ADDRESS. DEAD, LEANING, VERTICAL CRACKS.660 TORONTO STGASH5917SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/3 AROUND.666 TORONTO STGASH7217SIGNIFICANT LEAN, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/2 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS 2ND (MIDDLE TREE), CAVITY ON S SIDE AT LEAST 12" DEEP IN MAIN. STEM SOUNDS679 TORONTO STGASH4114HOLLOW. SOUTH TREE, SIG LEAN, CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH6319MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, LEAN732 TORONTO STGASH6319732 TORONTO STGASH6319	422 T	ORONTO ST	GASH	53	10	
470 TORONTO STGASH5510ACROSS FROM, ADVANCED INTERNAL DECAY, VERTICAL CRACKS531 TORONTO STGASH5616MUSHROOMS, HOLLOW SOUND ALL AROUND, TRY INCREMENT BORER569 TORONTO STGASH4713SIGNIFICANT LEAN, DECAY ON TENSION SIDE WITH SPLITTING, TOP DY ING SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR576 TORONTO STGASH5310BRANCH UNIONS, BOL TED576 TORONTO STGASH6114NORTH TREE, MULTIPLE VERT CRACKS AT MAJOR BRANCH UNIONS637 TORONTO STGASH555NORTH OF ADDRESS. DEAD, LEANING, VERTICAL CRACKS.660 TORONTO STGASH5917SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/3 AROUND.666 TORONTO STGASH7217SIGNIFICANT LEAN, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/2 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS 2ND (MIDDLE TREE), CAVITY ON S SIDE AT LEAST 12" DEEP IN MAIN. STEM SOUNDS679 TORONTO STGASH4114HOLLOW. SOUTH TREE, SIG LEAN, CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH6319MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, LEAN732 TORONTO STGASH6319MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, LEAN	400		<u></u>	50	0.5	
531 TORONTO STGASH5616MUSHROOMS, HOLLOW SOUND ALL AROUND, TRY INCREMENT BORER569 TORONTO STGASH4713SIGNIFICANT LEAN, DECAY ON TENSION SIDE WITH SPLITTING, TOP DYING SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR576 TORONTO STGASH5110BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTED576 TORONTO STGASH6114NORTH TREE, MULTIPLE VERT CRACKS AT MAJOR BRANCH UNIONS637 TORONTO STGASH55NORTH OF ADDRESS. DEAD, LEANING, VERTICAL CRACKS.660 TORONTO STGASH5917SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/3 AROUND.666 TORONTO STGASH7217SIGNIFICANT LEAN, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/2 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS667 TORONTO STGASH4114HOLLOW.679 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH6319MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, LEAN732 TORONTO STGASH6319MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, LEAN						
569 TORONTO STGASH4713SIGNIFICANT LEAN, DECAY ON TENSION SIDE WITH SPLITTING, TOP DY ING SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR576 TORONTO STGASH5310BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTED576 TORONTO STGASH6114NORTH TREE, MULTIPLE VERT CRACKS AT MAJOR BRANCH UNIONS637 TORONTO STGASH55NORTH OF ADDRESS. DEAD, LEANING, VERTICAL CRACKS.660 TORONTO STGASH5917SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/3 AROUND.666 TORONTO STGASH7217SIGNIFICANT LEAN, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/2 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS667 TORONTO STGASH7217SIGNIFICANT LEAN, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/2 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS679 TORONTO STGASH4114HOLLOW. SOUTH TREE, SIG LEAN, CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH6319MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, LEAN732 TORONTO STGASH6319MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, LEAN						
576       TORONTO ST       GASH       53       10       BRANCH UNIONS, BOLTED         576       TORONTO ST       GASH       61       14       NORTH TREE, MULTIPLE VERT CRACKS AT MAJOR BRANCH UNIONS         637       TORONTO ST       GASH       61       14       NORTH TREE, MULTIPLE VERT CRACKS AT MAJOR BRANCH UNIONS         637       TORONTO ST       GASH       55       NORTH OF ADDRESS. DEAD, LEANING, VERTICAL CRACKS.         660       TORONTO ST       GASH       59       17       SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/3 AROUND.         666       TORONTO ST       GASH       72       17       SIGNIFCANT LEAN, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/2 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS         660       TORONTO ST       GASH       41       14       HOLLOW.         679       TORONTO ST       GASH       51       10       SIDE         694       TORONTO ST       GASH       51       10       SIDE         694       TORONTO ST       GASH       51       10       SIDE         694       TORONTO ST       GASH       53       19       MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, LEAN         732       TORONTO ST       GASH       63       19       MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, LEAN						
576 TORONTO STGASH6114NORTH TREE, MULTIPLE VERT CRACKS AT MAJOR BRANCH UNIONS637 TORONTO STGASH355NORTH OF ADDRESS. DEAD, LEANING, VERTICAL CRACKS.660 TORONTO STGASH5917SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/3 AROUND.666 TORONTO STGASH7217SIGNIFICANT LEAN, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/2 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS 2ND (MIDDLE TREE, CAVITY ON S SIDE AT LEAST 12" DEEP IN MAIN. STEM SOUNDS679 TORONTO STGASH4114HOLLOW. SOUTH TREE, SIG LEAN, CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH4516HOLLOW AREA THRU TREE, FRASS, LEAN732 TORONTO STGASH6319MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, LEAN						SOUTH TREE, SOUNDS HOLLOW ALL AROUND, VERT CRACKS THRU AT MAJOR
637 TORONTO ST       GASH       35       5       NORTH OF ADDRESS. DEAD, LEANING, VERTICAL CRACKS.         660 TORONTO ST       GASH       59       17       SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/3 AROUND.         666 TORONTO ST       GASH       72       17       SIGNIFICANT LEAN, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/2 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS         679 TORONTO ST       GASH       41       14       HOLLOW.       SUCH TREE, SIG LEAN, CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION         694 TORONTO ST       GASH       51       10       SIDE       SIDE         694 TORONTO ST       GASH       45       16       HOLLOW AREA THRU TREE, FRASS, LEAN         732 TORONTO ST       GASH       63       19       MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, LEAN						
660 TORONTO ST       GASH       59       17       SPLIT THRU, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/3 AROUND.         666 TORONTO ST       GASH       72       17       SIGNIFICANT LEAN, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/2 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS 2ND (MIDDLE TREE), CAVITY ON S SIDE AT LEAST 12" DEEP IN MAIN. STEM SOUNDS         679 TORONTO ST       GASH       41       14       HOLLOW. SOUTH TREE, SIG LEAN, CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION         694 TORONTO ST       GASH       51       10       SIDE         694 TORONTO ST       GASH       45       16       HOLLOW AREA THRU TREE, FRASS, LEAN         732 TORONTO ST       GASH       63       19       MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, LEAN						
666 TORONTO STGASH7217SIGNIFICANT LEAN, SOUNDS HOLLOW 1/2 AROUND, VERT. CRACKS 2ND (MIDDLE TREE), CAVITY ON S SIDE AT LEAST 12" DEEP IN MAIN. STEM SOUNDS679 TORONTO STGASH4114HOLLOW. SOUTH TREE, SIG LEAN, CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH4516HOLLOW AREA THRU TREE, FRASS, LEAN732 TORONTO STGASH6319MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, LEAN						
2ND (MIDDLE TREE), CAVITY ON S SIDE AT LEAST 12" DEEP IN MAIN. STEM SOUNDS 679 TORONTO ST 694 TORONTO ST 694 TORONTO ST 694 TORONTO ST 634 GASH 45 16 732 TORONTO ST 634 63 19 MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, LEAN						
679 TORONTO STGASH4114HOLLOW. SOUTH TREE, SIG LEAN, CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH4516HOLLOW AREA THRU TREE, FRASS, LEAN732 TORONTO STGASH6319MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, LEAN	ן ממס	UNUNIU 31	GASH	12	17	
694 TORONTO STGASH5110SIDE694 TORONTO STGASH4516HOLLOW AREA THRU TREE, FRASS, LEAN732 TORONTO STGASH6319MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, LEAN	679 T	ORONTO ST	GASH	41	14	HOLLOW.
694 TORONTO STGASH4516HOLLOW AREA THRU TREE, FRASS, LEAN732 TORONTO STGASH6319MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, LEAN	604 -		04011	<b>F</b> 4	40	SOUTH TREE, SIG LEAN, CRACK ON COMPRESSION SIDE, HOLLOW SOUND ON TENSION
732 TORONTO ST GASH 63 19 MULTIPLE VERTICAL CRACKS, LEAN						